## WHAT BECOMES A LEGEND MOST

A BIOGRAPHY OF

# RICHARD AVEDON

PHILIP GEFTER

WHAT BECOMES A LEGEND MOST. Copyright © 2020 by Philip Gefter. All rights reserved. Printed in the United States of America. No part of this book may be used or reproduced in any manner whatsoever without written permission except in the case of brief quotations embodied in critical articles and reviews. For information, address HarperCollins Publishers, 195 Broadway, New York, NY 10007.

HarperCollins books may be purchased for educational, business, or sales promotional use. For information, please email the Special Markets Department at SPsales@harpercollins.com.

FIRST EDITION

Designed by Bonni Leon-Berman

Library of Congress Cataloging-in-Publication Data has been applied for.

ISBN 978-0-06-244271-0

20 21 22 23 24 LSC 10 9 8 7 6 5 4 3 2 1

### NOTES

#### INTRODUCTION

- xi "Who are we?": Parul Sehgal, "At 82, Glenda Jackson Commands the Most Powerful Role in Theater," New York Times Magazine, March 27, 2019.
- xi "just look at their faces": Carol Lawson, "Richard Avedon—An Artist Despite His Success?," New York Times, September 7, 1975.
- xi "My portraits are much more": Nicole Wisniak interview with Richard Avedon, "A Portrait Is an Opinion," Egoïste 9 (1985).
- xiii "'women are a foreign country": Judith Thurman, "Hidden Women," in Richard Avedon, Made in France (San Francisco: Fraenkel Gallery, 2001).
- xiii "Avedon was like Fragonard": Author interview with Fred Eberstadt, December 12, 2018.
- xiv "one of the major photographic artists": Author interview with Mia Fineman, July 30, 2019.

#### CHAPTER 1: PICTURES AT AN EXHIBITION (1975)

- 1 "His best portraits": Neil Selkirk, "Avedon: Another Angle," letter to the editor, New York Times Book Review, October 29, 1993.
- 1 "This is the place": Enid Nemy, "Avedon: The Place to Be Seen," New York Times, September 11, 1975.
- 2 "Avedon took great care": Christopher Bollen, "Avedon Exposed," Interview, May 2, 2012, https://www.interviewmagazine.com/culture/avedon-exposed.
- 3 "paralyzed and somnambulant": John Gruen, "Beyond Appearances," SoHo Weekly News, September 11, 1975.
- 3 "flashes kept going off": Author interview with Lee Marks, May 30, 2014.
- 5 *a jaw-dropping figure*: Souren Melikian, "Old Photos Making a Hit," *International Herald Tribune*, October 19–20, 1974.
- 6 "Borges and I": Carol Lawson, "Richard Avedon—An Artist Despite His Success?," New York Times, September 7, 1975.
- 7 "an artist and live on Park Avenue": David Ansen, "Avedon," Newsweek, September 12, 1993.
- 7 "Avedon was a Sammy": Author interview with Robert Frank, October 22, 2015.
- 8 "this knockout of a person": Lawson, "Richard Avedon."
- 8 "It was cold that day": Author interview with June Leaf, October 22, 2015.

- 8 "June is one of the most beautiful": Lawson, "Richard Avedon."
- 10 In November 1975: All quotes in this paragraph come from "Is Photography Art?" Interview, November 1975.
- 11 "I never once": Author interview with Gideon Lewin, April 17, 2018.
- 12 "The show bristles": Janet Malcolm, "Men Without Props," New Yorker, September 22, 1975, 112.
- 13 "Godzilla down the hall": Jane Livingston, "The Art of Richard Avedon," in Richard Avedon, Evidence, 1944–1994 (New York: Random House and Eastman Kodak Professional Imaging, with the Whitney Museum of American Art, 1994), 36.
- 14 "The danger is": Owen Edwards, "Richard Avedon Will Sell You This Picture," Village Voice, September 15, 1975.
- 14 "Avedon walked to within": Edwards.
- 14 "reference to classical antiquity": Maria Morris Hambourg and Mia Fineman, "Avedon's Endgame," in Richard Avedon Portraits (New York: Harry N. Abrams and the Metropolitan Museum of Art, 2002).
- 15 "I kind of got sick": Bollen, "Avedon Exposed."
- 15 "After a certain forgiving age": Edwards, "Richard Avedon Will Sell You This Picture."
- 16 "with Mr. Avedon's work": Hilton Kramer, "Avedon's Work Leaves Us Skeptical," New York Times, September 21, 1975.
- 17 "I often feel": Janet Malcolm, Diana and Nikon (New York: Aperture, 1997), 53.
- 17 "the camera confirms": Anatole Broyard, "The Buzzard's Eye," New York Times, July 2, 1980.

#### CHAPTER 2: KEEPING UP APPEARANCES (1923–1936)

- 18 For weeks, he told her: Author interview with Lauren Hutton, April 22, 2016.
- 19 "The truth is a fountain": Author interview with Hutton.
- 20 Dick's bar mitzvah anecdote: Author interview with Gideon Lewin, April 17, 2018.
- 21 "Tm such a Jew": Richard Avedon: Darkness and Light, directed by Helen Whitney, American Masters documentary, PBS, 1996.
- 21 Dick's father, Jacob: Logs, Hebrew Orphan Asylum of the City of Brooklyn, courtesy of Valerie Avedon Gardiner.
- 21 Lomzha: Press release, Museum of Modern Art exhibition, Jacob Israel Avedon: Photographed by Richard Avedon, New York, May 1–June 16, 1974.
- 21 province of Grodno: "Gradno," https://jewishvirtuallibrary.org/grodno.
- 22 To explain a devil logo: Author correspondence with Steven M. L. Aronson, May 11, 2018.
- 22 413 Grand Street: Press release, Jacob Israel Avedon.
- 22 "cradle of hate": Budd Schulberg, What Makes Sammy Run? (New York: Vintage Books, 1990 [1941]), 226.
- 23 Avedon's Blouse Shop: Press release, Jacob Israel Avedon.
- 23 Avedon on Fifth: "Opening of Avedon's New Specialty Shop Scheduled for April 1st," American Cloak and Suit Review 21 (March 1921): 126.

- 23 announcement of their engagement: "Social Events," American Hebrew and Jewish Messenger, November 18, 1921, 23.
- 23 Rebecca Schuchman: Author interview with Alison Teal, daughter of Marjorie Lederer Lee, June 24, 2016.
- 24 Anna's father, Jacob Polonsky: Author interview with Teal.
- 24 Jack and Anna Avedon were living: "Born," New York Times, May 19, 1923, 13.
- 26 "In their every contact": Matlack Price, "Character and Consistency to Appear to Women," Printer's Ink Monthly, 1926.
- 26 "Avedon has built up": "Fifth Avenue Shop to Open Branch Here," Hartford Courant, September 24, 1928, 4.
- 26 largest Jewish population: Karen Levitov, "Picturing the Streets of New York," in Max Kozloff, New York: Capital of Photography (New York: Yale University Press and the Jewish Museum, 2002), 5.
- 27 "According to 19th-century science": Levitov, "Picturing the Streets," 3.
- 27 "a class of people": Max Kozloff, "The Three New Yorks," in New York: Capital of Photography, 14.
- 27 253 Villa Place: Department of Commerce, Cedarhurst Village, Nassau County, New York State Fifteenth Census of the United States, 1930.
- 28 "climbing over the wall": Charles Michener, "The Avedon Look," Newsweek, October 16, 1978.
- 29 "The only way he knew": Michener, 70.
- 29 Dicky got so upset: Michener.
- 29 "He wanted me to be prepared": Nicole Wisniak interview with Richard Avedon, "A Portrait Is an Opinion," Egoïste 9 (1989): 49.
- 30 Anna Avedon's older sister: American Hebrew and Jewish Messenger, July 2, 1920, p. 195.
- 30 "We were so close": Adam Gopnik, "The Light Writer," in Richard Avedon, Evidence, 1944–1994 (New York: Random House and Eastman Kodak Professional Imaging, with the Whitney Museum of American Art, 1994), 108.
- 31 it was described respectfully: Martin Levin, "A Reader's Report," New York Times, November 19, 1961.
- 31 "They were really like siblings": Author interview with Teal.
- 31 "From the very first day": Marjorie Lee, The Eye of Summer (New York: Simon & Schuster, 1961), 18.
- 33 "jiggled once": Lee, 67-68.
- 33 "I was deeply in love": Wisniak interview with Avedon.
- 33 "Margie and I went": Gopnik, "Light Writer," 107.
- 34 "The connection they had": Author interview with Steven Lee, son of Marjorie Lederer Lee, June 17, 2017.
- 34 "I started taking photographs": Michel Guerrin unpublished interview with Richard Avedon for Le Monde, 1993, provided to author by Guerrin.
- 34 "I was nine years old": Guerrin interview with Avedon.
- 35 "Her beauty was the event": Richard Avedon: Darkness and Light.
- 35 "My mother used to": Gopnik, "Light Writer," 112.
- 36 "I was that young man": Gopnik, 112.
- 37 "I was eleven years old": Richard Avedon, foreword to Martin Munkacsi, eds.,

- F. C. Gundlach, Klaus Honnef, and Enno Kaufhold (New York: Thames and Hudson, 2006).
- 38 "The minute he started practicing": Guerrin interview with Avedon.
- 38 "Rachmaninoff stopped and stood": Guerrin interview with Avedon.
- 39 "When I was a boy": Richard Avedon, "Borrowed Dogs," in Ben Sonnenberg, ed., Performance & Reality: Essays from Grand Street (New Brunswick, NJ: Rutgers University Press, 1989), 17.
- 41 "The first time I saw Fred Astaire": David Ansen, "Avedon," Newsweek, September 12, 1993.
- 41 "If you don't watch": Winthrop Sargeant, "A Woman Entering a Taxi in the Rain," New Yorker, November 8, 1958.
- 42 he had had "stirrings": Norma Stevens and Steven M. L. Aronson, Avedon: Something Personal (New York: Spiegel and Grau, 2017), 262.
- 42 "On the big night": Stevens and Aronson, 262.
- 42 "I can only speak for myself": Videotape, Richard Avedon in public conversation with David Ross, Whitney Museum of American Art, New York, April 25, 1994, Whitney Museum archives.
- 43 in a state of hysteria: Author correspondence with Margaret Ross, May 13, 2016.
- 43 "I got the message": Michener, "The Avedon Look."

#### CHAPTER 3: PREMATURE SOPHISTICATES (1936–1942)

- 45 Several of Margie's poems: "Marjorie Lederer Lee, 78, Poet and Novelist Who Wrote Songs," obituary, New York Times, May 9, 1999, 38.
- 45 "Summer heat, like sodden cotton": Winthrop Sargeant, "A Woman Entering a Taxi in the Rain," New Yorker, November 8, 1958.
- 45 studied the works: Sargeant.
- 46 "This verse is a verse": Richard Avedon, "Some Fawn, Eh Kid?," The Magpie 25, no. 1 (January 1941): 8.
- 46 "Dicky's new nervous habit": Insert, Margie Lederer's diary, January 31, 1937, courtesy of Robert Lee, Marjorie Lederer Lee's son.
- 46 She would remind Dick: Richard Avedon to Margie Lederer Lee, October 11, 1989, courtesy of Robert Lee.
- 47 "It has been decided": Insert, Margie Lederer's diary, February 11, 1937.
- 47 In one rather mean scenario: Author interview with Robert Lee, March 27, 2018.
- 48 "My mother was not mean-spirited": Author correspondence with Robert Lee, April 6, 2018.
- 48 "not merely a calling card": Author correspondence with Robert Lee, April 7, 2018.
- 49 an endless source of longing: Author interview with Steven Lee, son of Marjorie Lederer Lee, June 17, 2017.
- 49 Jack Post would storm around: Insert, Margie Lederer's diary, February 22, 1937.
- 50 "One should not marry": Insert, Margie Lederer's diary, January 8, 1937.
- 51 "the world's two most premature sophisticates": Marjorie Lee, The Eye of Summer (New York: Simon & Schuster, 1961), 86.

- 51 "See, I was Dick": John Kanelous, "The Little Wisdoms of Richard Avedon," unpublished, 1970, courtesy of Helen Kanelous.
- 52 The doors of its new building: Gerard J. Pelisson and James A. Garvey III, The Castle on the Parkway: The Story of New York City's DeWitt Clinton High School and Its Extraordinary Influence on American Life (Scarsdale, NY: The Hutch Press, 2009), 62.
- 52 "Our identity was represented": Pelisson and Garvey, 64-65.
- 54 "grim, authoritarian and unkind": Author correspondence with Robert Lee, April 9, 2018.
- 54 Avedon was an admirer: Truman Capote, "Comments," in Richard Avedon and Truman Capote, Observations (New York: Simon & Schuster, 1959), 5.
- 55 "I got her autograph": Videotape, Richard Avedon in public conversation with David Ross, Whitney Museum of American Art, New York, April 25, 1994, Whitney Museum archives.
- 55 For his fourteenth birthday: Margie Lederer's diary, May 15, 1937.
- 55 Dick tracked Salvador Dalí: Charles Michener, "The Avedon Look," Newsweek, October 16, 1978, 70.
- 55 "I have the wildest collection": Avedon conversation with Ross.
- 55 "I tuned out completely": Michener, "The Avedon Look."
- 56 "When the New Yorker came out": Avedon conversation with Ross.
- 56 "The great Jewish intellectual family": Avedon conversation with Ross.
- 57 "I was thinking of them in bed": Lee, Eye of Summer, 153.
- 57 "They were involved romantically": Author interview with John Lee, son of Marjorie Lederer Lee, May 24, 2017.
- 58 Students commuted daily: Pelisson and Garvey, Castle on the Parkway, 61.
- 58 "One's commitment to the greater good": Pelisson and Garvey, 71.
- 58 English teacher named Abel Meeropol: Pelisson and Garvey, 74.
- 59 "How can I whip the willow": Richard Avedon, "The Realist," The Magpie 24, no. 2 (Spring 1940).
- 60 When Anna Avedon learned: Hilton Als, public panel, "Avedon's America," Guild Hall, East Hampton, New York, August 19, 2017.
- 61 a journalist named Milton Smith: Sara Blair, Harlem Crossroads: Black Writers and the Photograph in the Twentieth Century (Princeton, NJ: Princeton University Press, 2007), 19.
- 61 "The name came from him": Blair, 170.
- 61 "the son of an anti-Semitic Jew": Norma Stevens and Steven M. L. Aronson, Avedon: Something Personal (New York: Spiegel and Grau, 2017), 138-39.
- 62 It was Mike Elliot: Author interview with Bob Elliot and Steve Elliot Jr., May 17, 2018.
- 62 "He was in the office": Author interview with Elliot and Elliot Jr.
- 63 "Mike always expected": Author interview with Elliot and Elliot Jr.
- 63 "young and somewhat sensitive beauty": "Oona O'Neill Chaplin Dies at 66," obituary, New York Times, September 28, 1991.
- 63 "Why can't you be nice": Author interview with Elliot and Elliot Jr.
- 64 It was Jonesie who nurtured: Author correspondence with Robert Lee, April 9, 2018.

- 65 "I have said it": Marjorie Lederer Lee to Anna Avedon, March 18, 1993, courtesy of Robert Lee.
- 66 "who was then a poet": James Baldwin and Sol Stein, Native Sons: A Friendship That Created One of the Greatest Works of the 20th Century: Notes of a Native Son (New York: One World, 2004), 4.
- 66 "What went on in that tower": Joseph Berger, "A Literary Friendship in Black and White," New York Times, September 13, 2004.
- 66 "another stony-faced, rigorous": Avedon conversation with Ross.
- 66 "That's what's wrong": Baldwin and Stein, Native Sons, 5.
- 66 "To find oneself": Richard Avedon, "Sight Sore," The Magpie 25, no. 1 (January 1941): 8.
- 67 "You must not think": Richard Avedon, "Wanderlust," Scholastic Art and Writing Awards, 1941, http://blog.artandwriting.org/wp-content/uploads/2012/08/Avedon%E2%80%94Wanderlust.pdf.
- 68 "If only I could try": Richard Avedon, "Wanderlust," The Magpie 25, no. 1 (January 1941): 67.
- 69 "It's funny, Margie and I": Adam Gopnik, "The Light Writer," in Richard Avedon, Evidence, 1944–1994 (New York: Random House and Eastman Kodak Professional Imaging, with the Whitney Museum of American Art, 1994), 108.
- 69 "You can't live in your head": Lee, Eye of Summer, 166-67.
- 69 "'Poets,' Artie interrupted": Lee, 167.
- 70 "Spring will come": "Student Tops 32 in Poetry Contest," New York Times, May 24, 1941.
- 71 "After school closed": Pelisson and Garvey, Castle on the Parkway, 78.
- 72 "Speaking of Dorothy Parker": Richard Avedon, "Speaking of Parker," The Magpie, Spring 1941.
- 72 "Because I wasn't smart": Avedon conversation with Ross.
- 72 Spence tells Connie: Lee, Eye of Summer, 183.
- 73 "[I] had to shatter our perfect hothouse": Nicole Wisniak interview with Richard Avedon, "A Portrait Is an Opinion," Egoïste 9 (1985): 49.
- 73 "She was sort of": Author interview with Steven Lee.
- 73 "If you should die": Richard Avedon, "To M.L.," The Magpie 24, no. 2 (Spring 1940): 67.

#### CHAPTER 4: THE MENTORS AND THEIR PRODIGY (1942–1945)

- 74 "The main thing he taught me": Charles Michener, "The Avedon Look," Newsweek, October 16, 1978, 71.
- 74 "His ribs were open": Vicki Goldberg, "Richard Avedon," in Light Matters (New York: Aperture, 2011), 48.
- 75 "An inconsistent student": Adam Begley, The Great Nadar: The Man Behind the Camera (New York: Tim Duggan Books, 2017), 10.
- 76 "I belong to the generation": Roger Angell, This Old Man: All in Pieces (New York: Anchor Books, 2016), 43.

- 76 "who are so gallantly": "Roosevelt Praises Maritime Service," New York Times, December 13, 1942, 49.
- 77 "I just talked": Norma Stevens and Steven M. L. Aronson, Avedon: Something Personal (New York: Spiegel and Grau, 2017), 141.
- 78 "In art, never explain": Michel Guerrin unpublished interview with Richard Avedon for Le Monde, 1993.
- 79 "Don't come in here": The Helm 1, no. 1 (ca. 1943).
- 80 "Days on the mainland": The Helm 1, no. 1, back cover.
- 80 "I didn't have to ask": Stevens and Aronson, Avedon, 143.
- 81 He nurtured his love of dance: Arthur Knight, "Choreography for Camera," Dance Magazine, May 1957, 16–22.
- 81 "Miss Gloria Vanderbilt": Harper's Bazaar, January 1942, 68.
- 82 "I was so noisy": Calvin Tomkins unpublished interview with Richard Avedon, July 1994, Museum of Modern Art archives, New York, 10.
- 83 Dick then hired Bijou Barrington: Winthrop Sargeant, "A Woman Entering a Taxi in the Rain," New Yorker, November 8, 1958.
- 84 hitchhiking to Far Rockaway beach: Tomkins interview with Avedon.
- 84 His first sale: Richard Avedon, "My First Sale," Famous Photographers Magazine 4, no. 13 (1970).
- 84 "I thought I'd hit the jackpot": James Baldwin: The Price of the Ticket, documentary, produced and directed by Karen Thorsen, Nobody Knows Productions and Maysles Films, 1990.
- 85 "Munkacsi brought a taste": Richard Avedon, foreword to Martin Munkacsi, eds. F. C. Gundlach, Klaus Honnef, and Enno Kaufhold (New York: Thames and Hudson, 2006).
- 85 "Do you know where": Michael Gross, Focus: The Secret, Sexy, Sometimes Sordid World of Fashion Photographers (New York: Atria, 2016), 51.
- 85 "She was so beautiful": Stevens and Aronson, Avedon, 151.
- 85 "this was the only time": Stevens and Aronson, 152.
- 85 the family of a wealthy lawyer: Margalit Fox, "Doe Avedon, Fashion Model and Actress, Dies at 86," obituary, New York Times, December 23, 2011, B17.
- 86 "The closest I can come": Anatole Broyard, Kafka Was the Rage: A Greenwich Village Memoir (New York: C. Southern Books, 1993), 134–36.
- 87 "I was all out of whack": Stevens and Aronson, Avedon, 143.
- 88 "thousands of soldiers": Claire Potter, "Queer Hoover: Sex, Lies, and Political History," Journal of the History of Sexuality 15, no. 3 (September 2006): 368.
- 88 "nothing pleased him more": Sargeant, "A Woman Entering a Taxi."
- 88 "some of Avedon's friends": Sargeant, "A Woman Entering a Taxi."
- 89 "By all accounts": Beth Saunders, "More Than a Honeymoon: The Influence of Japan on Adolf de Meyer's Photographs," Metropolitan Museum of Art blog, April 3, 2018, https://www.metmuseum.org/blogs/now-at-the-met/2018/adolf-de-meyer-honeymoon-japan.
- 89 "You know that Dick was gay": Author interview with Nowell Siegel, son of Doe Avedon, April 22, 2017.
- 90 "for good luck": Tomkins interview with Avedon.

- 91 "Alexey Brodovitch was both a captive witness": Kerry William Purcell, Alexey Brodovitch (London: Phaidon, 2002), 36.
- 91 "the elegance and lucidity": Purcell, 75.
- 91 "I'd have a weekly appointment": Penelope Rowlands, A Dash of Daring: Carmel Snow and Her Life in Fashion, Art, and Letters (New York: Atria Books, 2005), 331.
- 92 One day the phone rang: Tomkins interview with Avedon.
- 92 "Alexey Brodovitch only wore": Henry Wolf, "Hall of Fame," Communication Arts 14, no. 4 (1972): 28.
- 92 "He dismissed all my carefully wrought": Jane Livingston, The New York School: Photographs, 1936–1963 (New York: Stewart, Tabori and Chang, 1992), 337.
- 93 "He just dropped in at my office": Steve Frankfurt bedside interview with Alexey Brodovitch, 1964, Museum of Modern Art archives, New York, 13.
- 93 "The aim of the course": New School Bulletin 1945–1946 3, no. 1 (September 1944), New School for Social Research, New York, New School Archives and Special Collections Digital Archive, course catalog collection.
- 94 Irving Penn told Dick a story: Videotape, Richard Avedon in public conversation with David Ross, the Whitney Museum of American Art, New York, April 25, 1994, Whitney Museum archives.
- 94 "Why not use spaghetti?": Penelope Rowlands unpublished interview with Richard Avedon, June 6, 2003, for Dash of Daring.
- 94 "All the young photographers": Videotape, Eric Himmel interview with Lillian Bassman, 2003, courtesy of Eric Himmel.
- 95 "in would walk Saul Steinberg": Tomkins interview with Avedon.
- 95 He told Dick a story: Frankfurt interview with Brodovitch.
- 95 "He just had this tremendous dark side": Tomkins interview with Avedon.
- 97 "And it was my first coup": Rowlands, 77.
- 97 "When I started making photographs": Rowlands, 78, 80.
- 97 "If you enjoyed our work": Rowlands, 80.
- 98 "You surely don't expect": Rowlands, 94.
- 98 "Her hair was blue": Tomkins interview with Avedon.
- 99 "It wasn't just": Rowlands, 194.
- 99 "I've always been attracted": Rowlands, 68.
- 99 "A slim, dark, eager young man": Gross, Focus, 48.
- 100 "That she had turned up": Rowlands, 197.
- 100 "The whole issue must be about fuchsia": Rowlands, 197.
- 100 "One cannot live": Sargeant, "A Woman Entering a Taxi."
- 100 "Why Don't You": S. J. Perelman, "Frou-Frou, or the Future of Vertigo," New Yorker, April 16, 1938.
- 100 "very much like my father": Helen Whitney interview with Richard Avedon, in Richard Avedon: Darkness and Light, directed by Helen Whitney, American Masters documentary, PBS, 1995.
- 101 He is pictured smiling: Harper's Bazaar, October 1944, contents page.
- 102 spotted a teenage girl: Author interview with Amy Greene, née Edilia Franco, June 25, 2018.
- 104 "Think of it": Rowlands, 346.

- 104 She burst into uproarious laughter: Rowlands, 330.
- 105 "Are you the new photographer": Tomkins interview with Avedon.

#### CHAPTER 5: EAU DE PARIS (1946-1948)

- 108 "The stinger was a favorite drink": Videotape, Eric Himmel interview with Lillian Bassman, 2003, courtesy of Eric Himmel.
- 108 "Paul and I were free spirits": Himmel interview with Bassman.
- 109 "We walked to Cherry Grove": Jerry Rosco, Glenway Wescott Personally: A Biography (Madison: University of Wisconsin Press, 2002), 174.
- 109 "Just beyond these bungalows": Rosco, 174.
- 110 "a very gay community": Himmel interview with Bassman.
- 111 "my dad was killer sarcasm": Author interview with Lizzie Himmel, June 27, 2017.
- 111 "were freethinkers and socialists": Eric Himmel, unpublished biography of Paul Himmel and Lillian Bassman, courtesy of Eric Himmel.
- 111 According to Lizzie: Author interview with Lizzie Himmel.
- 112 "Finally, inevitably, it was a worldview": Himmel, unpublished biography.
- 112 "One time," she remembered: Himmel interview with Bassman.
- 115 the fourteen-year-old Elizabeth Taylor: Junior Bazaar, December 1946, 69.
- 116 In a 1999 meditation: Cathy Horyn, "A Picture That Divided the Old from the New," New York Times, December 28, 1999.
- 117 "Avedon's real fascinations": Michael Gross interview with Lillian Bassman, in Focus: The Secret, Sexy, Sometimes Sordid World of Fashion Photographers (New York: Atria, 2016), 83.
- 118 Robbins had already been anointed: Anna Kisselgoff, "3 Sailors Aging Gracefully at City Ballet," New York Times, June 10, 1994.
- 118 "It was only Jerome Robbins": John Martin, "The Dance: On Ballet Matters," New York Times, May 27, 1944.
- 118 "these new kids on the block": Allen Robertson, "Fancy Free: The Birth of an American Classic," Playbill, February 10, 2010.
- 119 "I didn't want to be": Terry Teachout, "Jerome Robbins in Person," Commentary, October 1, 2004.
- 119 "Please save me": Teachout.
- 122 added an additional flight: Penelope Rowlands, A Dash of Daring: Carmel Snow and Her Life in Fashion, Art, and Letters (New York: Atria, 2005), 362.
- 122 Christian Dior's debut: Rowlands, 363.
- 123 "This changes everything": Rowlands, 365.
- 123 "Do you realize what we mean": Michel Guerrin unpublished interview with Richard Avedon for Le Monde, 1993.
- 123 "The convergence of the happiness": Guerrin interview with Avedon.
- 124 "That was the convergence": Guerrin interview with Avedon.
- 125 "Dior, at the time": Guerrin interview with Avedon.
- 125 "The Corolle was one line": Penelope Rowlands, A Dash of Daring: Carmel Snow and Her Life in Fashion, Art, and Letters (New York: Atria Books, 2005), 364.

- 125 Another spread for the Paris feature: "New Fashion," Harper's Bazaar, October 1947, 194.
- 126 "[Avedon] started out with Junior Bazaar": Himmel interview with Bassman.
- 127 "All but one": Richard Avedon, "Postscript," in Made in France (San Francisco: Fraenkel Gallery, 2001).
- 127 "I was really painfully shy": Videotape, Richard Avedon in public conversation with David Ross, Whitney Museum of American Art, New York, April 25, 1994.
- 127 "Rita described going": Author interview with Maura Spiegel, biographer of Sidney Lumet, April 5, 2017.
- 128 Afull-page picture of "Doe Avedon": Theatre Arts, March 1949, New York Public Library, Library for the Performing Arts.
- 128 While there, Gershe met Clemence Dane: Deposition, July 19, 1990, Leonard Gershe vs. Ronald Haver, Michael Sidney Luft, Alfred A. Knopf, Inc., Leonard Gershe papers, Film and Television Archive, special collections, Young Research Library, University of California, Los Angeles.
- 129 "Cannot wait to see you": Radiogram, Dick and Doe Avedon to Leonard Gershe, September 12, 1947, Gershe papers.
- 129 "Dick was in such distress": Author interview with Stephen Lipuma, April 11, 2018.
- 129 "I think that Dick and Dad": Author interview with Lizzie Himmel.
- 129 "We were all having": Himmel interview with Bassman.
- 130 "The reason they got divorced": Author interview with Nowell Siegel, April 22, 2017.
- 130 "I would have crawled": Margalit Fox, "Doe Avedon, Fashion Model and Actress, Dies at 86," obituary, New York Times, December 23, 2011.
- 130 "Take me to Paris again": Rowlands, Dash of Daring, 379.
- 130 "I don't button my seatbelt": Calvin Tomkins unpublished interview with Richard Avedon, July 1994, Museum of Modern Art archives, New York.
- 131 Avedon described Bousquet: Rowlands, Dash of Daring, 352.
- 131 Bousquet was a fixture: Rowlands, 353.
- 131 "Carmel Snow taught me everything": Tomkins interview with Avedon.
- 132 "She brought me to meet Colette": Tomkins interview with Avedon.
- 132 "small, dark and electric": Excerpt, Ginette Spanier, "It Isn't All Mink: The Autobiography of a Woman of Style," New York Post Magazine, June 25, 1961, 10.
- 133 "I never went about": Guerrin interview with Avedon.
- 133 *He described a typical meeting*: Tomkins interview with Avedon.
- 134 "The very word": Dorian Leigh with Laura Hobe, The Girl Who Had Everything: The Story of the "Fire and Ice Girl" (Garden City, NY: Doubleday, 1980), 74.
- 135 "To protect the designers": Leigh, 80.
- 135 "Instead of using": Leigh, 75.
- 136 "'My Paris' never existed": Norma Stevens and Steven M. L. Aronson, Avedon: Something Personal (New York: Spiegel and Grau, 2017), 56.

#### CHAPTER 6: THE PROSCENIUM STAGE (1948–1952)

138 "Photography in Fashion: Fashion in Photography": "Richard Avedon, 9 Photographs," Portfolio 1, no. 1 (Winter 1950).

- 140 a bon voyage party: Videotape, Eric Himmel interview with Lillian Bassman, 2003, courtesy of Eric Himmel.
- 141 At the party: Himmel interview with Bassman.
- 141 She acknowledged that Dick and Milton: Author interview with Amy Greene, June 25, 2018.
- 142 a very chatty letter: Richard Avedon to Lillian Bassman, February 1949, courtesy of Eric Himmel.
- 142 "It could have been impotence": Author interview with Eric Himmel, December 13, 2015.
- 143 "Freud himself, after all": Edmund White, The Unpunished Vice: A Life of Reading (New York: Bloomsbury, 2018), 73.
- 143 Dick started seeing Bergler: Norma Stevens and Steven M. L. Aronson, Avedon: Something Personal (New York: Spiegel and Grau, 2017), 382.
- 144 When his debut novel: Christopher Bram, Eminent Outlaws: The Gay Writers Who Changed America (New York: Twelve, 2012), 8.
- 144 "The book is immature": "Spare the Laurels," Time, January 26, 1948, 102.
- 144 Vidal was equally eviscerated: C. V. Terry, review of The City and the Pillar, New York Times, January 11, 1948.
- 145 Leonard Gershe would write a play: Deposition, July 19, 1990, Leonard Gershe vs. Ronald Haver, Michael Sidney Luft, Alfred A. Knopf, Inc., Leonard Gershe papers, Film and Television Archive, special collections, Young Research Library, University of California, Los Angeles.
- 145 "There are times and places": James Baldwin, "Previous Condition: A Story," Commentary, October 1948.
- 146 "What on earth": Gore Vidal, introduction to The Luminous Years: Portraits at Mid-Century, by Karl Bissinger (New York: Harry N. Abrams, 2005).
- 147 "actual inspiration for Holly Golightly": Author interview with Elinor Dee Pruger (née de la Bouillerie), June 23, 2018.
- 147 After late evenings: Carol Matthau, Among the Porcupines: A Memoir (New York: Turtle Bay Books, 1992), 119.
- 147 "It was far too easy": Dorian Leigh with Laura Hobe, The Girl Who Had Everything: The Story of the "Fire and Ice Girl" (Garden City, NY: Doubleday, 1980), 75.
- 148 "another of the many Holly Golightly figures": Sam Kashner, "Capote's Swan Dive," Vanity Fair, November 15, 2012.
- 148 She arrived in New York: Robert Lacey, "How Ford Models Changed the Face of Beauty," Vanity Fair, May 27, 2015.
- 149 "Avedon's greatest creation": Transcript, Irving Penn at the Alexey Brodovitch workshop in the Steven Franklin Agency, November 18, 1964, Museum of Modern Art archives, New York, 15.
- 150 "Certainly he is the most controversial": Jonathan Tichenor, "Richard Avedon: Photographic Prodigy," U.S. Camera 12, no. 1 (January 1949).
- 150 The portraits of Dietrich: "Marlene Dietrich Sings in a Berlin Dive," Harper's Bazaar, August 1948, 114.
- 151 Harper's Bazaar published the first: "Highway Cyclorama," Harper's Bazaar, September 1947, 209.
- 151 In the same issue: "A New Magnetic Field," Harper's Bazaar, September 1947, 240.

- 152 "The great pleasure for my Leica": Margin note in Henri Cartier-Bresson's hand, essay typescript, "Henri Cartier-Bresson: The Early Work," by Peter Galassi, 1987, Department of Photography archive, Museum of Modern Art, New York.
- 152 "photography is the simultaneous recognition": Henri Cartier-Bresson, The Decisive Moment (New York: Simon & Schuster, 1952).
- 153 "He is like Tolstoy": Charlie Rose television interview with Richard Avedon, Charlie Rose, PBS, July 6, 2000.
- 153 His masthead title: Theatre Arts 33, no. 3 (April 1949): contents page.
- 154 "At once elegant and gritty": Jane Livingston, "The Art of Richard Avedon," in Richard Avedon, Evidence, 1944–1994 (New York: Random House and Eastman Kodak Professional Imaging, with the Whitney Museum of American Art, 1994), 11.
- 154 Bobby Clark, the vaudeville performer: Theatre Arts 33, no. 8 (September 1949):
- 155 "It might have something to do": Livingston, "The Art of Richard Avedon," 11.
- 155 "They gave me \$25,000": Michel Guerrin unpublished interview with Richard Avedon for Le Monde, 1993.
- 156 In July 1949, Life did publish: "Broadway Album: Avedon Pictures Capture Season's Triumphs," Life, July 18, 1949, 60–65.
- 156 One such example: Carmel Snow, "Report from Paris," Harper's Bazaar, October 1949, 128.
- 158 Dick had a new secret weapon: Author interview with Helen Kanelous, daughter of Laura Kanelous, June 9, 2017.
- 159 "Avedon was only able to": Author interview with Earl Steinbicker, October 19, 2018.
- 159 His fashion advertising was interspersed: Author interview with Steinbicker.
- 160 "Carmel taught me everything": Calvin Tomkins unpublished interview with Richard Avedon, July 1994, Museum of Modern Art archives, New York, 5.
- 160 "I have the most wonderful Mainbocher": Tomkins interview with Avedon.
- 160 Dick and Evelyn were married: Michael Gross, Focus: The Secret, Sexy, Sometimes Sordid World of Fashion Photographers (New York: Atria, 2016), 59.
- 160 "ground-floor kitchen": Gross, 66.
- 161 "When I first walked into the studio": Author interview with Steinbicker.
- 162 The ASMP had been established: Kay Reese and Mimi Leipzig interview with Barrett Gallagher, 1990, American Society of Magazine Photographers website, https://www.asmp.org/resources/about/history/interview-founders/barrett-gallagher/.
- 162 "who love to flirt with fire": "Fire and Ice" ad copy, Vogue, November 1, 1952.
- 163 Revson objected to the model's hand: Leigh with Hobe, The Girl Who Had Everything, 88.
- 164 One day, though, in mid-September 1952: John Durniak, "Camera," New York Times, September 15, 1991.
- 165 When the Queen Elizabeth arrived at Southampton: "U.S. May Ban Chaplin: Inquiry Ordered," Guardian, September 19, 1952.
- 165 "this was his last message": Durniak, "Camera."

#### CHAPTER 7: LE CIRQUE D'HIVER (1953-1957)

- 166 She could stretch her relationship: Jane Kramer, "The Life of the Party," New Yorker, February 6, 1995.
- 167 "She was my Auntie Mame": Author interview with Helen Kanelous, June 9, 2017.
- 167 "the spread was the key": Kramer, "Life of the Party."
- 167 "serve and smile and then kiss": Author interview with Gina Roose, June 3, 2017.
- 169 "the people there": Kramer, "Life of the Party."
- 170 "I mean, that kind of snobbism": Calvin Tomkins unpublished interview with Richard Avedon, July 1994, Museum of Modern Art archives, New York.
- 170 Lee Friedlander remembered a story: Author conversation with Lee Friedlander, October 10, 2017.
- 170 "I once made a portrait of Marian Anderson": Shannon Thomas Perich, "Avedon and Marian Anderson at Smithsonian," National Public Radio website, January 18, 2010, https://www.npr.org/sections/pictureshow/2010/01/marian\_anderson.html.
- 171 "It was very hushed": Tomkins interview with Avedon.
- 172 Third Avenue and Forty-Ninth Street: Author interview with Earl Steinbicker, October 19, 2018.
- 172 the Avedons gave a dance: Gloria Vanderbilt, It Seemed Important at the Time: A Romance Memoir (New York: Simon & Schuster, 2004), 82.
- 172 "I was intrigued": Vanderbilt, 82.
- 173 "one of the most glamourous audiences": Newscaster in telecast footage of the live event, http://themarilynmonroecollection.com/a-marilyn-monroe-east-of-eden-photograph.
- 173 "I was joined by a slender handsome man": Aram Saroyan, My Own Avedon: A Memoir with Photographs (Los Angeles: An Air Book, 2010).
- 174 "As he took the photographs": Saroyan.
- 176 "We got busted anyway": Author interview with Jamie Bernstein, November 22, 2015.
- 176 Dick would write a tribute to Bernstein: Richard Avedon, "Leonard Bernstein," in Roddy McDowall, Double Exposure (New York: William Morrow, 1966), 196.
- 177 *There is a picture*: Snapshot, Georgia Hamilton, Steve Elliot, Dick, and Evie Avedon in Venice, Steve Elliot family collection.
- 178 Avedon photographed Sunny Harnett: "Paris Evening Lines," Harper's Bazaar, September 1954, 206.
- 179 Marilyn Monroe stands on a subway grate: "Almanac: Marilyn Monroe's Billowing Dress," CBS Sunday Morning, September 15, 2019, CBSNews.com, https://www.cbsnews.com/news/almanac-marilyn-monroe-dress-the-seven-year-itch/.
- 180 Dick may have known Sam Shaw: Author interview with the Sam Shaw family (Edie Marcus, Meta Stevens, Melissa Stevens), October 6, 2017.
- 180 *The day before the subway grate scene*: Author interview with Shaw family.
- 181 Marilyn Monroe and Billy Wilder appeared: "The Big Build-Up," Harper's Bazaar, November 1954, 122.

- 182 "Want to see me do her?": Susan Strasberg, Marilyn and Me: Sisters, Rivals, Friends (New York: Warner Books, 1992).
- 182 The Family of Man: Fact sheet, "The Family of Man," Edward Steichen papers, folder V.B.i.21, Museum of Modern Art archives, New York.
- 183 "Maybe being in two wars": Phyllis Battelle, "'Family of Man' on Exhibit," New York Journal-American, June 14, 1955.
- 183 White dismisses The Family of Man: Minor White, introduction to Aperture (Summer 1955).
- 183 Roland Barthes declared it: Roland Barthes, "The Great Family of Man," in Mythologies, trans. Annette Lavers (St. Albans, UK: Picador, 1976), 100–102.
- 184 Walker Evans registered his disdain: Walker Evans, "Robert Frank," in Tom Maloney, ed., US Camera 1958 (New York: US Camera Publishing Corporation, 1957), 90.
- 185 Sam Shaw invited him on the set: Author interview with Shaw family.
- 186 "Carmel Snow's Paris Report": "Dior's Sinuous Evening Line," Harper's Bazaar, September 1955, 214–15.
- 187 commanded over \$1 million at auction: Auction catalog, "Photographs from the Avedon Foundation," November 20, 2010, sale 5621, Christie's, Paris.
- 187 "a monument in the history of fashion": Auction catalog, "A Beautiful Life: Photographs from the Collection of Leland Hirsch," April 10, 2018, sale N09835, Sotheby's, New York, https://www.sothebys.com/en/auctions/ecatalogue/2018/a-beautiful-life-photographs-from-the-collection-of-leland-hirsch-n09835/lot.27.html.
- 187 Marlene Dietrich appears: "The Hats of Paris by Night," Harper's Bazaar, October 1955, 128.
- 187 "The shock-surprise in his photos": "High Fashion—in a Menagerie," U.S. Camera, June 1956, 65.
- 188 "In came this girl": Laura Jacobs, "Everyone Fell for Suzy," Vanity Fair, November 20, 2006, https://archive.vanityfair.com/article/2006/5/everyone-fell-for-suzy.
- 188 Tattersall tells a very different story: Norma Stevens and Steven M. L. Aronson, Avedon: Something Personal (New York: Spiegel and Grau, 2017), 86–87.
- 189 "Don't be ridiculous": Author interview with Carmen Dell'Orefice, April 1, 2015
- 189 "It was a radical departure for fashion": Author interview with Judith Thurman, March 15, 2018.
- 190 He claimed to have been struck: Helen Whitney interview with Richard Avedon, in Richard Avedon: Darkness and Light, directed by Helen Whitney, American Masters documentary, PBS, 1995.
- 191 Dick described the session: Whitney interview with Avedon.
- 191 "I trust performances": David Ansen, "Avedon," Newsweek, September 12, 1993.
- 192 "And then there was the inevitable drop": Maria Morris Hambourg and Mia Fineman, "Avedon's Endgame," in Richard Avedon Portraits (New York: Harry N. Abrams and the Metropolitan Museum of Art, 2002).
- 192 "All my portraits are self-portraits": Andrew Solomon, "The Vision Thing," Harpers & Queen, February 1995, http://andrewsolomon.com/articles/the-vision-thing/.

#### CHAPTER 8: ON BORROWED WINGS (1957–1959)

- 194 "Dick was so full of energy": Unpublished interview with Stanley Donen, artist files, Department of Photographs, Metropolitan Museum of Art, New York. (Interviewer requests to remain anonymous.)
- 195 "It was all very strange": Michel Guerrin unpublished interview with Richard Avedon for Le Monde, 1993.
- 195 "Why not use Avedon himself?": Bertrand Tavernier interview with Stanley Donen, Cahiers du Cinéma 143 (May 1, 1963).
- 196 "Avedon played a huge part": Tavernier interview with Donen.
- 196 "a delightfully balmy romance": Bosley Crowther, "Funny Face Brings Spring to Music Hall," New York Times, March 29, 1957.
- 196 "biggest one-week gross": Hollywood Reporter, April 26, 1957. See also Sam Irvin, Kay Thompson: From Funny Face to Eloise (New York: Simon & Schuster, 2011), 256–57.
- 197 he was able to arrange: Phyllis Lee Levin, "Fantasy Marks the Work of Fashion Photographer," New York Times, April 5, 1957.
- 197 "first class airplane transportation": Agreement, Richard Avedon, Visual Consultant, Funny Face Files, Margaret Herrick Library at the Academy of Motion Picture Arts and Sciences, Los Angeles.
- 198 "What a glorious idea": Tom Vallance, "Leonard Gershe," obituary, Independent, March 22, 2002.
- 199 Avedon and Donen first met: Author interview with Earl Steinbicker, October 19, 2018.
- 199 "floating in and out": Author interview with Steinbicker.
- 199 "Donen was most intrigued": Author interview with Steinbicker.
- 200 Dick advised Donen and Ray June: Arthur Knight, "Choreography for Camera," Dance Magazine, May 1957, 16–22.
- 200 "The key moment": Robert M. Rubin, "Old World, New Look," in Avedon's France: Old World, New Look, by Robert M. Rubin and Marianne Le Galliard (New York: Harry N. Abrams and Bibliothèque Nationale de France, Paris, 2017), 22.
- 201 "the practical realization of suggestions": Edward Jablonski, "Funny Face," Films in Review, April 1957, 170–74.
- 201 "I pumped him on everything": Unpublished interview with Donen. (Interviewer requests to remain anonymous.)
- 202 His title was "production creator": "The Judy Garland Musical Special," General Electric Theater, April 8, 1956, season 4, episode 28, CBS.
- 203 Avedon "proposed adding": Knight, "Choreography for Camera."
- 203 "The nature of being a director": Videotape, Richard Avedon in public conversation with David Ross, Whitney Museum of American Art, New York, April 25, 1994.
- 204 annual income of \$250,000: Winthrop Sargeant, "A Woman Entering a Taxi in the Rain," New Yorker, November 8, 1958.
- 204 the average income: "Income of Families and Persons in the United States, 1960," report number P60-no. 37, January 17, 1962, US Department of Commerce, Bureau of Census.

- 204 "I was dazzled": Aram Saroyan, My Own Avedon: A Memoir with Photographs (Los Angeles: An Air Book, 2010).
- 205 Aram was about to enter high school: Author interview with Aram Saroyan, April 25, 2017.
- 205 layout with eight of Saroyan's pictures: "Lens on Europe," Seventeen, January 1958.
- 205 Dick had hired him initially: Norma Stevens and Steven M. L. Aronson, Avedon: Something Personal (New York: Spiegel and Grau, 2017).
- 206 "Johnny was a lonely child": Author interview with Steinbicker.
- 207 "She probably wanted the magazine": Calvin Tomkins unpublished interview with Richard Avedon, July 1994, Museum of Modern Art archives, New York.
- 207 cinematic freeze-frame: "Carmel Snow's Paris Report," Harper's Bazaar, September 1957, 207-23.
- 209 Dick entered her salon: Carmel Snow with Mary Louise Aswell, The World of Carmel Snow (New York: McGraw-Hill, 1962), 212; Penelope Rowlands, A Dash of Daring: Carmel Snow and Her Life in Fashion, Art, and Letters (New York: Atria, 2005), 47–71.
- 209 "Mrs. Snow humanized clothes": Levin, "Fantasy Marks the Work of Fashion Photographer."
- 210 Avedon photographed Harold Brodkey: "Young Writers," Harper's Bazaar, April 1958, 178–79.
- 210 palpable contact between subject and photographer: Author interview with Temi Rose, daughter of Harold Brodkey, February 3, 2018.
- 210 Dick photographed Monroe: "Fabled Enchantresses," Life, December 22, 1958, 137.
- 211 "Tm taking you all to see Lenny Bruce": Author interview with Helen Kanelous, June 9, 2017.
- 211 "A Woman Entering a Taxi": Sargeant, "A Woman Entering a Taxi."
- 212 "Models do get lost": Sargeant.
- 212 "Formality is": Sargeant.
- 213 "Dickaboo" was a term: Truman Capote to Richard Avedon, "Dickaboo . . . ," September 22, 1960, in Gerald Clarke, ed., Too Brief a Treat: The Letters of Truman Capote (New York: Random House, 2004), 295.
- 213 "the greatest photographer": Truman Capote to Marie and Alvin Dewey, "Dear Marie and Alvin . . . ," January 22, 1960, in *Too Brief a Treat*, 278.
- 213 Capote describes the scene: Truman Capote, "Comments," in Richard Avedon and Truman Capote, Observations (New York: Simon & Schuster, 1959).
- 214 "The Winner": Capote, 44.
- 215 "What other photographer": "Book Reviews," Aperture, March 1959.
- 215 a letter he received from Edward Steichen: Edward Steichen to Richard Avedon, dated October 8, 1959, Edward Steichen papers, Museum of Modern Art archives, New York.
- 217 another book of photographs appeared in 1959: Robert Frank, The Americans (New York: Grove Press, 1959).
- 217 Popular Photography magazine derided: "An Off-Beat View of the U.S.A.," Popular Photography 5, vol. 46, May 1960, 104–106.
- 218 "everyone was sort of alone more": Author interview with Robert Frank, April 10, 2007.

- 218 Twenty years after: Gene Thornton, "Catching America on the Wing," New York Times, February 18, 1979.
- 218 "People thought I hated America": Author interview with Frank.

#### CHAPTER 9: THE NEW DECADE (1960-1962)

- 220 "How naïve I was": Charles McGrath, "No Longer Writing, Philip Roth Has Plenty to Say," New York Times, January 16, 2018.
- 221 "Because their act was so intelligent": Mike Nichols and Elaine May: "Take Two," directed by Phillip Schopper, American Masters, PBS, 1996.
- 222 "friends for life": Norma Stevens and Steven M. L. Aronson, Avedon: Something Personal (New York: Spiegel and Grau, 2017), 99.
- 222 Dick exposed Mike: Stevens and Aronson, 182.
- 223 "Richard Avedon taught me": Sam Kashner and Charles Maslow-Freen, "Mike Nichols's Life and Career: The Definitive Oral History," Vanity Fair, October 2015.
- 224 "The government is taking": "Nichols and May water cooler talk 1/29/60," You-Tube video, posted by "Anthony DiFlorio," February 9, 2016, https://youtube.com/watch?/V-P6R-q0jJLuk.
- 224 dressed as modern-day sphinxes: "the sphinx within," Harper's Bazaar, April 1960, 112-19.
- 225 "The girls for the most part": Suzy Knickerbocker, "Photo Gallery Has Sphinx Spinning," New York Mirror, April 1, 1960, 6.
- 225 "When we come back": Truman Capote to Marie and Alvin Dewey, "Dear Marie and Alvin . . . ," January 22, 1960, in Gerald Clarke, ed., Too Brief a Treat: The Letters of Truman Capote (New York: Random House, 2004), 277–78.
- 226 "I expected to find him": Anne Taylor Fleming, "The Private World of Truman Capote," New York Times Magazine, July 9, 1978.
- 227 "It was one of the most brilliant": Gerald Clarke, Capote: A Biography (New York: Simon & Schuster, 1988), 329.
- 227 "a bobcat she'd once seen": Truman Capote, In Cold Blood (New York: Random House, 1966).
- 228 "When I approached them": Videotape, Richard Avedon in public conversation with David Ross, Whitney Museum of American Art, New York, April 25, 1994.
- 228 "The mug shot-like portrait": Wall text, Crime Stories: Photography and Foul Play, Metropolitan Museum of Art, March 7-July 31, 2016.
- 228 "I'm not impressed with the fact of Eisenhower": Transcript, Alexey Brodovitch workshop in the Steven Franklin Agency, September 23, 1964, Museum of Modern Art archives, 4.
- 230 "dopey idea": Stevens and Aronson, Avedon, 181.
- 230 "The thing about Evie": Stevens and Aronson, Avedon, 185.
- 230 "Mrs. Avedon is very canny": Winthrop Sargeant, "A Woman Entering a Taxi in the Rain," New Yorker, November 8, 1958.
- 231 "They missed the point": Richard Kostelanetz, Conversing with Cage (Ann Arbor: University of Michigan Press, Limelight Editions, 1988).

- 232 "There is too much there there": Kostelanetz.
- 232 "Everything just went along": Rachel Cohen, A Chance Meeting: Intertwined Lives of American Writers and Artists, 1854–1967 (New York: Random House, 2004), 257.
- 232 Dick and this trio would find a common language: "The Gift of Nonconforming," Harper's Bazaar, September 1960, 250.
- 234 "Gloria didn't really give parties": Aram Saroyan, Trio: Oona Chaplin, Carol Matthau, Gloria Vanderbilt: Portrait of an Intimate Friendship (New York: Simon & Schuster/Linden Press, 1985), 178.
- 234 "Opening night was a gala": Sam Kashner, "Who's Afraid of Nichols and May?," Vanity Fair, January 2013.
- 235 "Avedon: Observations on the 34th First Family": "Avedon: Observations on the 34th First Family," Harper's Bazaar, February 1961, 96–101.
- 235 "As Avedon was setting up": Shannon Thomas Perich, "The Kennedys: Portrait of a Family," Smithsonian, October 25, 2007.
- 236 "When I took Caroline's picture": Shannon Perich, "Today in History: Richard Avedon Photographs the Kennedys," Smithsonian: Behind the Scenes, National Public Radio, January 3, 2011, https://www.npr.org/sections/picture-show/2011/01/03/132616931/kennedys.
- 236 it was really Diana Vreeland: Stephen Mooallem, "The Allure of Jackie Kennedy." Harper's Bazaar, February 2017, 184.
- 236 "She had that wonderful pizzazz": Diana Vreeland: The Eye Has to Travel, directed by Lisa Immordino Vreeland and Bent-Jorgen Perlmutt, Samuel Goldwyn Films, 2011.
- 237 "Jackie had no qualms": Diana Vreeland: The Eye Has to Travel.
- 237 "You might know exactly the right thing": Diana Vreeland: The Eye Has to Travel.
- 237 Oleg Cassini was Vreeland's answer: Mooallem, "The Allure of Jackie Kennedy."
- 239 "Dick was very nervous": Author interview with Alen MacWeeney, June 2, 2016.
- 240 "Basically, Avedon took over": Author interview with MacWeeney.
- 241 "He danced like a god": Dominick Dunne, "The Rockefeller and the Ballet Boys," Vanity Fair, February 1987.
- 241 "He was so open": Julie Kavanagh, Nureyev: The Life (New York: Pantheon, 2007), 153.
- 242 "As I went on photographing": Kavanagh, 154–55.
- 243 "The world at large": "Rudolf Nureyev," Harper's Bazaar, September 1961, 218.
- 244 "Doorman, very conventional": Author interview with MacWeeney.
- 246 "What will I do?": Author interview with MacWeeney.
- 246 "a veritable Niagara roar": Kavanagh, Nureyev, 228.
- 246 "Can you find out what Balanchine thought?": Kavanagh.
- 247 "I was so amazed": Author interview with Joel Meyerowitz, September 14, 2017.
- 248 "She wasn't model-y enough": Author interview with Meyerowitz.
- 248 "It was about leaping": David Walker, "Joel Meyerowitz on What He Learned about Street Photography from Garry Winogrand," Photo District News, July 31, 2018.

- 248 "in search of the poetry": Author interview with Meyerowitz.
- 250 Burton invited Nichols to visit him in Rome: Becoming Mike Nichols, directed by Douglas McGrath, HBO, 2016.
- 250 Nichols had shared the details: Author interview with Ruth Ansel, October 27, 2015.
- 250 "I decided to do a satire": Michel Guerrin unpublished interview with Richard Avedon for Le Monde, 1993.
- 251 "The whole thing was shot in Paris": Author interview with Ruth Ansel.
- 251 "Mike Nichols and Suzy Parker Rock Europe": "Mike Nichols and Suzy Parker Rock Europe," Harper's Bazaar, September 1962, 213–21.
- 251 "He had a talent to direct": Author interview with MacWeeney.
- 251 "Marvin Israel laid it out": Guerrin interview with Avedon.
- 252 "From what I understand": Author interview with Ansel.
- 252 "this is where his vision": Author interview with Ansel.
- 252 her first novel: Marjorie Lee, The Eye of Summer (New York: Simon & Schuster, 1961).

#### CHAPTER 10: FIRE IN THE BELLY (1963-1965)

- 254 "An artist paints not": Janet Flanner, "Pablo Picasso's Idiosyncratic Genius," New Yorker, March 2, 1957.
- 255 "an inevitability about psychoanalysis": Anatole Broyard, Kafka Was the Rage: A Greenwich Village Memoir (New York: C. Southern Books, 1993), 445.
- 255 "I wanted to discuss my life": Broyard, 52.
- 256 "I did my best work": Calvin Tomkins unpublished interview with Richard Avedon, July 1994, Museum of Modern Art archives, New York.
- 256 "Dick was this wonderful combination": Author interview with Ruth Ansel, October 27, 2015.
- 257 "We came from privilege": Who Is Marvin Israel?, directed by Doon Arbus and Neil Selkirk, 2005.
- 257 "The Full Circle": "The Full Circle," Harper's Bazaar, November 1961, 133-37.
- 257 The "Editor's Guest Book": "The Editor's Guest Book," Harper's Bazaar, November 1961, 107.
- 258 "Each photograph for Diane was an event": Who Is Marvin Israel?
- 258 "then Marvin was a brother": Tomkins interview with Avedon.
- 258 "two brothers who were opposites": Jane Livingston, "The Art of Richard Avedon," in Richard Avedon, Evidence, 1944–1994 (New York: Random House and Eastman Kodak Professional Imaging, with the Whitney Museum of American Art, 1994), 35.
- 260 "I was there with Dick": Author interview with Earl Steinbicker, October 19, 2018.
- 260 "how we're going to pay": Norma Stevens and Steven M. L. Aronson, Avedon: Something Personal (New York: Spiegel and Grau, 2017), 342.
- 260 "Avedon 64: A Collage": Lobby installation at the McCann Erickson offices, 485 Lexington Avenue, sixteenth floor, November 16, 1964.

- 261 "Avedon invented an exhibition": Livingston, "The Art of Richard Avedon," 35.
- 262 "created one of the most compelling": John Lewis, "Ministers of Change," in James Baldwin and Steve Schapiro, The Fire Next Time (Cologne: Taschen, 2017), 22.
- 262 Baldwin came to sit: Richard Avedon, portrait of James Baldwin, Harper's Bazaar, April 1963, 152.
- 262 "Baldwin had been a boy preacher": Hilton Als, "Fade to Black," New Yorker, February 13 & 20, 2017.
- 262 "the Avedons knew something": Hilton Als, "The Way We Live Now," in Richard Avedon and James Baldwin, Nothing Personal (Cologne: Taschen, 2017).
- 263 "If you and I are white": James Baldwin, "Letter from a Prisoner," Harper's Bazaar, April 1963, 152–53.
- 264 "a slim girl with dark glasses": John Fowles, "September 1963," in *The Journals*, vol. 1, 1949–1965 (Chicago: Northwestern University Press, 2008), 565.
- 264 "A political and financial magician": Glen Jeansonne, Leander Perez: Boss of the Delta (Jackson: University of Mississippi Press, 2006), xxiii.
- 264 "Animals, right out of the jungle": Baton Rouge State Times, April 3, 1965.
- 265 "This is where I send niggers and Jews": Video, Neil Selkirk interview with Marguerite Lamkin Littman, London, October 2005, https://www.neilselkirk.com/avedon.
- 265 she found a place for Dick to hide: Author interview with Marguerite Lamkin Littman, October 5, 2017.
- 265 "We had breakfast with him": Author interview with Steinbicker.
- 266 "We got some shots": Author interview with Steinbicker.
- 268 "Jimmy was plagued with personal sadness": Baldwin and Schapiro, The Fire Next Time, 255.
- 269 "Baldwin wrote whatever came": Stevens and Aronson, Avedon, 193.
- 270 "'Nothing Personal' was about the breakdown": Als, "The Way We Live Now."
- 271 "For a long, long time": Richard Avedon to Claude Eatherly, March 30, 1963, in Als, "The Way We Live Now."
- 271 Major Eatherly is the central portrait: Colin Westerbeck, public talk, "A Terrible Beauty Is Born: Richard Avedon, Irving Penn, and the Portraiture of the Cold War," Art Institute of Chicago, April 5, 2009.
- 272 "Since World War II": Garry Winogrand, Guggenheim Fellowship application, 1964, published in Trudy Wilner Stack, Winogrand 1964 (Santa Fe: Arena Editions, 2002).
- 272 "Nothing Personal' pretends to be": Robert Brustein, "Everybody Knows My Name," New York Review of Books, December 17, 1964.
- 272 "Would he rather it was printed": Truman Capote, letter to the editor, New York Review of Books, December 17, 1964.
- 273 "For over a decade": "Books: American Gothic," Time, November 6, 1964, 108.
- 274 "The Illusive Iberians": "The Blaze of Spain," Harper's Bazaar, January 1965, 107.
- 275 "Listen, we can't publish these": Janelle Okwodu, "You've Got to Stay Interesting,' and More Life Advice from 87-Year-Old Supermodel China Machado," Vogue, October 10, 2016, https://www.vogue.com/article/china-machado-interview-exhibition-life-lessons.

- 275 "There is something": "The Editor's Guest Book," Harper's Bazaar, February 1959, 101.
- 275 "probably the most beautiful": Janelle Okwodu, "'You've Got to Stay Interesting,' and More Life Advice from 87-Year-Old Supermodel China Machado," Vogue, October 10, 2016, https://www.vogue.com/article/china-machado-interview-exhibition-life-lessons.
- 275 "I never felt beautiful": Okwodu.
- 276 "I often feel that people": Janet Malcolm, Diana and Nikon (New York: Aperture, 1997), 53.
- 277 "I had twenty-five dollars": Video, "Interview: Holly Solomon on Warhol," Christie's website, https://www.christies.com/features/2001-August-holly-solomon-on-warhol-137-3.aspx.
- 277 "I wanted to be Brigitte Bardot": Paul Tschinkel interview with Holly Solomon, in Robert Mapplethorpe, directed by Paul Tschinkel, 2006.
- 277 "What no one really understood": Paul Tschinkel interview with Solomon.
- 278 "Just watch the red light": Interview with Ethel Scull, in Painters Painting: The New York Art Scene 1940–1970, directed by Emile de Antonio, Virgil Films and Entertainment, 2009, originally distributed in 1973.
- 279 In 2014, at a Christie's auction: "Post-War and Contemporary Evening Sales," May 13, 2014, sale 2487, lot 23, Andy Warhol, Race Riot, https://www.christies.com/lotfinder/Lot/andy-warhol-1928-1987-race-riot-5792521-details.aspx.
- 280 "Reviews no longer victimize me": David Michaelis, "The Now of Avedon," Vanity Fair, December 2009, 184.
- 280 "I vomited for about two weeks": Michael Gross, "War of the Poses," New York, April 27, 1992, 29.
- 280 "America was preparing": Michaelis, "The Now of Avedon."
- 281 "It was a marvelous time": David Wills, Switched On: Women Who Revolutionized Style in the '60s (San Francisco: Weldon Owen, 2017), epigraph.
- 282 "John [Lennon] knew what he was worth": Michaelis, "The Now of Avedon," 200.
- 283 "They were getting drunker": Author interview with Steinbicker.
- 284 "She was gorgeous": Author interview with David McCabe, January 9, 2019.
- 284 "Dick immediately understood": Author interview with Ansel.
- 285 "an Avedon style handbook": Vince Aletti, "Dark Passage," Village Voice, April 12, 1994.

#### CHAPTER 11: TUNING IN (1965-1967)

- 286 "There has never been": Walter Benjamin, "Theses on the Philosophy of History," in Illuminations: Essays and Reflections (Boston: Mariner Books, 2019), 200.
- 286 "one of the most chic": Florence Pritchett Smith, "The Mood and the Food," New York Journal-American, November 7, 1965.
- 288 "by no means lacking": Grace Glueck, "Warhol's Pad Is Scene of Blast Launching 'Pop Art,' New Book," New York Times, June 30, 1965.

- 288 "Andy was all about": Author interview with David McCabe, January 5, 2019.
- 289 "Oh, there's Barnett Newman": Author interview with McCabe.
- 289 "Richard Avedon, photographer": John Durniak, "Avedon Show," Popular Photography, May 1965.
- 290 "The imaginary beauties": John Szarkowski, exhibition wall text, The Glamour Portrait, Museum of Modern Art, New York, August 2–September 19, 1965.
- 291 "Not since Thomas Wolfe": "Horror Spawns a Masterpiece," Life, January 7, 1966.
- 292 legendary Black and White Ball: Charlotte Curtis, "Capote's Black and White Ball: The Most Exquisite of Spectator Sports," New York Times, November 29, 1966, 53.
- 292 "I am one hundred percent proof": Amy Fine Collins, "A Night to Remember," Vanity Fair, July 1996.
- 293 "a magnificent triumph": Bosley Crowther, "Who's Afraid of Audacity?," New York Times, July 10, 1966.
- 293 "choral masterpiece from 1965": Alex Ross, "The Legend of Lenny," New Yorker, December 15, 2008.
- 293 "You stand alone": Richard Avedon, "Leonard Bernstein," in Roddy McDowall, Double Exposure (New York: William Morrow, 1966), 196.
- 293 "Every morning": John Leland, "Norman Podhoretz Still Picks Fights and Drops Names," New York Times, March 17, 2017.
- 294 "Whenever a friend succeeds": Susan Barnes, "Behind the Face of the Gifted Bitch," Sunday Times Magazine (London), September 16, 1973.
- 294 Evie brought in Billy Baldwin: Author interview with Earl Steinbicker, October 21, 2018.
- 294 "My jaw dropped": Author interview with Ruth Ansel, October 27, 2015.
- 294 "Dick's liberal tendencies": Norma Stevens and Steven M. L. Aronson, Avedon: Something Personal (New York: Spiegel and Grau, 2017), 339.
- 295 "Evelyn and I came together": Paula Chin, "Richard Avedon," People, May 23, 1994.
- 295 "Do you think he's gay?": Author interview with McCabe.
- 296 "You are not supposed": Diana Vreeland: The Eye Has to Travel, directed by Lisa Immordino Vreeland and Bent-Jorgen Perlmutt, Samuel Goldwyn Films, 2011.
- 296 "The Great Fur Caravan": "The Great Fur Caravan," Vogue, October 15, 1966, 96.
- 297 "I was highly impressed": Unpublished interview with Veruschka, 2008. (Interviewer requests to remain anonymous.)
- 297 "I don't think it was just me": Unpublished interview with Veruschka.
- 298 "all fifteen trunks": Author interview with Polly Mellen, June 27, 2016.
- 298 "Who needs friends": Author interview with Mellen.
- 298 Their caravan included: Author interview with Mellen.
- 299 "It was an erotic thing": Unpublished interview with Veruschka.
- 300 "the bustling life": Colette, Chéri; and, The Last of Chéri (New York: MacMillan, 2001), 112.
- 300 "Lartigue intuitively grasped": Press release, Museum of Modern Art exhibition, The Photographs of Jacques Henri Lartigue, New York, July 1, 1963.
- 300 "It is easier": John Szarkowski, introduction to The Photographs of Jacques Henri Lartigue (New York: Museum of Modern Art, 1963).

- 300 "I can't begin": Richard Avedon to John Szarkowski, March 4, 1963, archive, Department of Photography, Museum of Modern Art, New York.
- 301 "Watching you look": John Szarkowski to Richard Avedon, March 13, 1963, archive, Department of Photography, Museum of Modern Art, New York.
- 301 "The other day Mr. Szarkowski": Richard Avedon to Jacques-Henri Lartigue, March 1963, Donation Jacques-Henri Lartigue, Paris.
- 301 "Your book is ravishing": Richard Avedon to Jacques-Henri Lartigue, October 10, 1966, Donation Jacques-Henri Lartigue, Paris.
- 302 "His first bicycle": Richard Avedon to John Avedon, January 29, 1967, in Robert M. Rubin and Marianne Le Galliard, Avedon's France: Old World, New Look (New York: Harry Abrams and Bibliothèque Nationale de France, 2017), 44.
- 303 "I felt very early on": Stephen Shore, "The Photo That Made Me: Stephen Shore, Tarrytown, N.Y., 1960," Time LightBox, February 17, 2015, https://time.com/3683272/the-photo-that-made-me-stephen-shore-tarrytown-n-y-1960/.
- 303 "I don't have a philosophy": Stephen Shore artist's record, Museum of Modern Art library, New York.
- 303 "If you do this with everyone": Author interview with Stephen Shore, July 19, 2017.
- 304 "create their own style": Author interview with Gideon Lewin, April 17, 2018.
- 304 Dick had gone to the opening: Doon Arbus interview with John Szarkowski, February 11, 1972, in Diane Arbus: Revelations (New York: Random House, 2003), 184.
- 304 "In the past decade": John Szarkowski, exhibition wall text, New Documents, Museum of Modern Art, New York, February 28–May 7, 1967.
- 305 "The observations of the photographers": Jacob Deschin, "Photography: People Seen as Curiosity," New York Times, March 5, 1967.
- 305 "I think anybody": Author interview with John Szarkowski, January 2005.
- 306 "sometimes two or three times a week": Bill Bachmann recorded interview with Sebastien Chieco, March 15, 1991, courtesy of Bill Bachmann.
- 306 "The atmosphere was charged": Author interview with Lewin.
- 306 "The borders called attention": Sandra Phillips, "The Question of Belief," in Diane Arbus: Revelations, 60.
- 306 "I had a carousel of slides": Author interview with Danny Lyon, December 27, 2018.
- 307 "could summon sensational effects": Joel Smith, "A Gorgeous Mental Discretion," in Peter Hujar: Speed of Life (New York: Aperture with Fundación MAPFRE, 2017), 10.
- 307 "few genuinely original artists": Author interview with Stephen Koch, director of the Peter Hujar Archive, November 19, 2015.
- 308 "Peter saw himself as a portraitist": Author interview with Koch.
- 309 "London's mini-bosomed fashion model": Charlotte Curtis, "Twiggy: She's Harlow, and the Boy Next Door," New York Times, March 21, 1967.
- 309 "One of the reasons": Thomas Whiteside, "A Super New Thing," New Yorker, October 27, 1967, 130.
- 310 "One thing you have to realize": Whiteside, 149.
- 310 "At our first sitting": Whiteside, 149.

- 311 "an Eyeflower that blooms": Vogue, July 1, 1967, contents page.
- 311 "Twiggy takes a back-dive": Vogue, July 1, 1967, 54.
- 311 "The best pictures I've taken": Whiteside, "Super New Thing."
- 312 "I adored him on sight": Stevens and Aronson, Avedon, 95.
- 312 "The wistful waif": "'67's Twig Becomes a Tree," Life, April 19, 1968.
- 312 "After the Twig, the Tree?": "After the Twig, the Tree?," Time, October 13, 1967, 74.
- 314 "Regarding Penn's attitude toward Avedon": Colin Westerbeck, correspondence with author, May 15, 2017.
- 314 "I must say I'm tired": Maria Morris Hambourg, "The Heart of the Matter," in Irving Penn: Centennial (New York: Metropolitan Museum of Art and Yale University Press, 2016), 24.
- 314 A true story characterizes: Philip Gefter, "Irving Penn: Platinum Prints," Aperture 182 (Spring 2006): 88-89.
- 315 "Penn realized that Alexander Liberman": Westerbeck, correspondence with author.
- 315 The next day Dick: Author interview with Lewin.
- 315 "People Are Talking About": "People Are Talking About . . . ," Vogue, December 1, 1967, 234–35.
- 316 "Nureyev: A Photographic Study": "Nureyev: A Photographic Study of the Human Form in Action," Vogue, December 1, 1967, 210–15.
- 317 Ginsberg was on a national tour: "This Day in Lettres, 29 May (1967): Allen Ginsberg to the General Public," The American Reader, http://theamericanreader.com/29-may-1967-allen-ginsburg-to-the-general-public/.
- 318 Robert Frank acknowledged: Robert M. Rubin, "Landsmen/Lensmen, Richard Avedon and Allen Ginsberg," in Avedon: Murals and Portraits (New York: Gagosian Gallery Publications, 2012), 86.

#### CHAPTER 12: A WALK ON THE WILD SIDE (1968–1970)

- 321 "The Art Nouveau influence": Arthur Goldsmith, "How to Shoot a Psychedelic Beatle," Famous Photographers Magazine, 1968, archive, Yale University Art Gallery.
- 322 "What I came back with": Goldsmith.
- 322 Dick and his assistant Gideon Lewin: Author interview with Gideon Lewin, April 17, 2018.
- 323 Eventually, they combined: Goldsmith, "How to Shoot a Psychedelic Beatle."
- 323 "We were like a family": Author interview with Lewin.
- 324 The critic Harold Rosenberg: Eliot Fremont-Smith, "The Tedium Is the Message," New York Times, September 4, 1968.
- 325 "I trust performances": David Ansen, "Avedon," Newsweek, September 12, 1993.
- 325 "The surface is all you've got": Richard Avedon, "Borrowed Dogs," reprinted in Richard Avedon Portraits (New York: Harry N. Abrams and the Metropolitan Museum of Art, 2002).
- 325 "The reason I'm painting": Roger Kamholz, "Andy Warhol and His Process," Sotheby's website, November 10, 2013, https://www.sothebys.com/en/articles/andy-warhol-and-his-process.
- 326 "We knew that": Author interview with Peter Rogers, September 23, 2016.

- 327 "If the coat doesn't come": Author interview with Rogers.
- 327 Gideon figured out a way: Author interview with Lewin.
- 328 "We weren't photographing": Author interview with Rogers.
- 328 "I had been trying to find Garland": Author interview with Rogers.
- 330 "Be a good girl": Norma Stevens and Steven M. L. Aronson, Avedon: Something Personal (New York: Spiegel and Grau, 2017), 191.
- 330 "I would meet them at Rumpelmayer's": Stevens and Aronson, 191.
- 331 "Louise's beauty was the event": Richard Avedon: Darkness and Light, directed by Helen Whitney, American Masters documentary, PBS, 1995.
- 331 "I'd already done enough to Louise": Stevens and Aronson, Avedon, 192.
- 332 Mike Nichols claimed: Stevens and Aronson, 187.
- 332 Evie was a patient: Stevens and Aronson, 187-88.
- 333 That year Dick brought Evie and John: Donald G. McNeil Jr., "His Father's Photos Extol Beauty but John Avedon's New Book on Tibet Doesn't Paint a Pretty Picture," People, November 26, 1984.
- 334 Dick provided a car: McNeil.
- 334 "This was the time of post-Summerhill": Author interview with Harry Mattison, March 11, 2019.
- 336 "Could it possibly be": Darkness and Light.
- 336 because he spoke French: Stevens and Aronson, Avedon, 354.
- 336 "All my spare time": Richard Avedon to John Szarkowski, July 15, 1968, Department of Photography archive, Museum of Modern Art, New York.
- 337 "We think, we talk": Richard Avedon to Jacques-Henri Lartigue, March 28, 1968, Donation Jacques-Henri Lartigue, Paris.
- 338 "I am not a person": Author interview with Neil Selkirk, November 7, 2016.
- 339 To this end Avedon and Hiro: Author interview with Selkirk.
- 339 Harry Mattison, initially Johnny's friend: Author interview with Mattison.
- 339 "The first time": Stevens and Aronson, Avedon, 356.
- 339 "Dick sent us violets": Author interview with Anjelica Huston, March 6, 2016.
- 340 "Dick was clearly shaken": Author interview with HarryMattison.
- 340 "What would it be like": Author interview with Huston.
- 341 She felt more spontaneous: Author interview with Huston.
- 341 "Dick shared with me": Stevens and Aronson, Avedon, 358.
- 342 "I think it looks so divinely beautiful": Diana Vreeland, "RE: Irish Trip, dated Oct 3, 1969," in Memos: The Vogue Years, ed. Alexander Vreeland (New York: Rizzoli, 2013).
- 343 "I had this block": Paul Roth, "Unholy Trinity: The Making of Richard Avedon's 'Andy Warhol and Members of the Factory," in Avedon: Murals and Portraits (New York: Gagosian Gallery Publications, 2012), 181.
- 343 "I can't tell you how grateful": Roth, 181.
- 344 "You know my compulsion": Richard Avedon to John Szarkowski, July 15, 1968, Department of Photography archive, Museum of Modern Art, New York.
- 344 "Let us get together": John Szarkowski to Richard Avedon, October 2, 1968, Department of Photography archive, Museum of Modern Art, New York.
- 344 "the disruptive and transgressive": Roth, "Unholy Trinity," 181.
- 345 "You were clear": Audio interview with Richard Avedon and Doon Arbus,

- "Legends Online: Avedon, the Sixties," Photo District News on-line: pdngallery .com/legends.
- 345 "now wants to turn his lens": "Scene," Village Voice, September 6, 1969.
- 346 "There are no standard photographic props": James Stevenson, "McCarthy in New York," Talk of the Town, New Yorker, March 2, 1968, 31–32.
- 346 "They couldn't see": Roth, "Unholy Trinity," 183.
- 348 "This is no longer": Jason Epstein, "A Special Supplement: The Trial of Bobby Seale," New York Review of Books, December 4, 1969.
- 348 "Dick was looking": Author interview with Paul Roth, April 14, 2016.
- 349 Among the many readers: Lacey Fosburgh, "Church Starts Reading Names of Dead GIs," New York Times, November 17, 1969.
- 350 "For many observers": Louis Menand, "This Is the End," in Avedon: Murals and Portraits, 29.
- 350 "the defendants known as the Chicago Seven": Menand, 25.
- 350 they made him feel ashamed: Menand, 32.
- 350 "Do the Panthers like": Tom Wolfe, "Radical Chic: That Party at Lenny's," New York, June 8, 1970.
- 351 "Black Panther Philosophy": Charlotte Curtis, "Black Panther Philosophy Is Debated at the Bernsteins," New York Times, January 15, 1970.
- 351 "the group therapy": Editorial, "False Note on Black Panthers," New York Times, January 16, 1970.
- 352 "where hypocrisy is even possible": Randall Jarrell, Pictures from an Institution: A Comedy (Chicago: University of Chicago Press, 1986), 72.
- 353 "I wanted to start with the Warhol group": Roth, "Unholy Trinity," 183.
- 354 "the beautiful garbage of clothes": Roth, 183.
- 355 "Take off your shoes": Bollen, "Avedon Exposed," Interview, May 2, 2012, https://www.interviewmagazine.com/culture/avedon-exposed.
- 355 "one of the coins of that time": Richard Avedon in public conversation with Adam Gopnik, "The Constructed Moment," Metropolitan Museum of Art, New York, October 8, 2001.
- 355 "I'll send over a limousine": Bollen, "Avedon Exposed."
- 356 "a portrait, a beautiful portrait": Roth, "Unholy Trinity," 187.
- 356 "figures progressing around the belly": Maria Morris Hambourg and Mia Fineman, "Avedon's Endgame," in Richard Avedon Portraits (New York: Harry N. Abrams and the Metropolitan Museum of Art, 2012).
- 357 "one of the signal achievements": Roth, "Unholy Trinity," 183.

#### CHAPTER 13: CLOSE TO HOME (1970–1971)

- 358 "I used to think consciousness": Diane Arbus to Allan Arbus and Mariclare Costello, January 11, 1971, in Doon Arbus and Elisabeth Sussman, eds., Diane Arbus: A Chronology (New York: Aperture, 2011), 111.
- 359 When Dick finally walked: Diane Arbus to Amy Arbus, early July 1970, in Diane Arbus: Revelations (New York: Random House, 2003), 210.

- 359 "We were all working": Audio interview with Ted Hartwell in Who Is Marvin Israel?, directed by Doon Arbus and Neil Selkirk, 2005.
- 360 "Nothing stayed where it started": Audio interview with Paul Corlett in Who Is Marvin Israel?
- 360 "I have to attribute": Audio interview with Hartwell.
- 361 "Getting undressed, getting naked": Charlie Rose interview with Richard Avedon and Doon Arbus; Charlie Rose, PBS, November 11, 1999.
- 361 "It was the most electrifying experience": Audio interview with Hartwell.
- 362 In the Minneapolis essay: Richard Avedon, catalog essay, Avedon, Minneapolis Institute of Art, July 2-August 30, 1970 (in limited edition).
- 363 "Everyone who opposes": Richard Avedon, exhibition wall text, Avedon, Minneapolis Institute of Art, July 2-August 30, 1970.
- 363 "I followed my enthusiasms": Rose interview with Avedon and Arbus.
- 363 "It was my original intention": Avedon, catalog essay.
- 363 "In present postwar America": John Lahr, "The Silent Theater of Richard Avedon," Evergreen Review, August 1970, 34.
- 364 "enough to intimidate me": Gene Thornton, "Wicked Fun, but What Are They Really Like?," New York Times, July 26, 1970.
- 365 "I'm about to impose": Richard Avedon to John Szarkowski, June 16, 1970, Department of Photography archive, Museum of Modern Art, New York.
- 366 "lost for two weeks": John Szarkowski to Richard Avedon, July 17, 1970, Department of Photography archive, Museum of Modern Art, New York.
- 366 "Dick's show is terrific": Diane Arbus to Amy Arbus, early July 1970, in Diane Arbus: Revelations, 209.
- 367 "Diane and Garry and I talked": Lee Friedlander in public conversation with Giancarlo T. Roma, New York Public Library, June 20, 2017.
- 368 Several of the portfolios: Author interview with Gideon Lewin, April 17, 2018.
- 368 "It looks good": Diane Arbus to Allan Arbus, ca. October 1970, in Diane Arbus: Revelations, 211.
- 369 "Dick's public relations": Diane Arbus to Allan Arbus.
- 369 "With Diane Arbus": Philip Leider, "Photography," Sotheby's catalog, October 16, 2004, 150.
- 369 "Leider's admission of Arbus": John P. Jacob, essay, in Diane Arbus, A Box of Ten Photographs (New York: Aperture, 2018), 51.
- 370 "without his incomparable friendship": Jacques-Henri Lartigue, dedication, Diary of a Century (New York: Viking Press, 1970).
- 370 "Dick wants to see everything": Author interview with Kevin Moore, February 19, 2019. Moore, the author of Jacques-Henri Lartigue: The Invention of an Artist (Princeton, NJ: Princeton University Press, 2004), provided direct documentation of Lartigue's journal entry.
- 371 "Please forgive me": Richard Avedon to Jacques-Henri Lartigue, October 16, 1969, Donation Jacques-Henri Lartigue, Paris.
- 371 "I don't trust anyone except Florette": Avedon to Lartigue, October 31, 1969, Donation Jacques-Henri Lartigue, Paris.

- 371 "He was a very pleasant Frenchman": Bachmann interview with Sebastien Chieco, courtesy of Bill Bachmann.
- 372 "This will be the most beautiful": Avedon to Lartigue, November 26, 1969, Donation Jacques-Henri Lartigue, Paris.
- 372 "I didn't spit on the package": Avedon letter to Lartigue, March 30, 1970, Donation Jacques-Henri Lartigue, Paris.
- 372 "There was very little money": Bea Feitler, essay, O Design de Bea Feitler (Rio de Janeiro: Cosac Naify, 2012), Bea Feitler papers, Libraries and Archives, New School for Social Research, New York.
- 372 "I love the Lartigue book": Diane Arbus postcard to Bea Feitler, December 4, 1970, Bea Feitler papers, Libraries and Archives, New School for Social Research, New York.
- 373 "Photography has always reminded": Richard Avedon, afterword to Diary of a Century.
- 373 "Lartigue's celebrity in America": Moore, Jacques-Henri Lartigue.
- 374 "a family album illustrated": Anaïs Nin, review of Diary of a Century, New York Times Book Review, February 21, 1971, 4-5.
- 374 "I have just finished seeing": Richard Avedon to John Szarkowski, December 21, 1970, Department of Photography, archive, Museum of Modern Art, New York.
- 374 "I think the Lartigue book": John Szarkowski to Richard Avedon, December 30, 1970, Department of Photography, archive, Museum of Modern Art, New York.
- 375 "My reason for coming": Gloria Emerson, "Avedon Photographs a Harsh Vietnam," New York Times, May 9, 1971.
- 376 "Saigon seems to be": Paul Roth, "Family Tree," in Richard Avedon: Portraits of Power (Göttingen, Germany: Steidl and the Corcoran Gallery of Art, 2008), 253.
- 376 "There you met friends": William Shawcross, "Avedon's Mission," in Avedon: Murals and Portraits (New York: Gagosian Gallery Publications, 2012), 129.
- 376 His calendar includes: Shawcross, 146-47.
- 376 "a delightful man": Shawcross, "Avedon's Mission."
- 377 "without an ounce of self-pity": Emerson, "Avedon Photographs a Harsh Vietnam."
- 377 "I went to Vietnam": Michel Guerrin unpublished interview with Richard Avedon for Le Monde, 1993.
- 377 "I was amazed": Shawcross, "Avedon's Mission," 133.
- 378 "a card-carrying anti-war activist": Louis Menand, "This Is the End," in Avedon: Murals and Portraits, 32.
- 378 "I might have had a political opinion": Guerrin interview with Avedon.
- 378 "I photographed every day": Guerrin interview with Avedon.
- 378 "I know these men": Richard Avedon in a student seminar, Tokyo, 1977, quoted in Roth, "Family Tree," 259.
- 378 "A police line-up": "The Best and the Rightest: A Souvenir," Time, April 21, 1976.
- 379 "unmoved by life": Gloria Emerson, "This Symbol of Immense American Power in Vietnam," New York Times, April 7, 1975, p. 31.
- 379 "They sang verses": Emerson, 31.

- 380 Lartigue, in Dick's own words: Marianne Le Galliard, "Lartigue by Avedon: A Labor of Love," in Robert M. Rubin and Marianne Le Galliard, Avedon's France: Old World, New Look (New York: Harry N. Abrams and Bibliothèque Nationale de France, 2017), 45.
- 380 "We couldn't even reach him": Norma Stevens and Steven M. L. Aronson, Avedon: Something Personal (New York: Spiegel and Grau, 2017), 202.
- 381 "I love the quality in him": Richard Avedon, essay dated 14 July 1974, exhibition brochure checklist for Richard Avedon: 1946–1980, University Art Museum, Berkeley, California, March 5–May 4, 1980.
- 381 "I do terribly admire": Ann Ray Martin, "Telling It as It Is," Newsweek, March 20, 1967, 110.
- 381 "he was the greatest": Arthur Lubow, Diane Arbus: Portrait of a Photographer (New York: Ecco, 2016), 559.
- 381 "she made the act of looking": "Performing for the Camera: A Self-Portrait with Richard Avedon," At Random (Random House in-house magazine) 2, no. 3 (Fall 1993): 28–33.
- 382 "The worst is": Arbus and Sussman, Diane Arbus: A Chronology, 111.
- 382 aunt Sally's odd behavior: Author e-mail correspondence with Robert Lee, April 9, 2018.
- 383 Diane Arbus took her life: Lubow, Diane Arbus: Portrait of a Photographer, 592.
- 383 "she was found dead": Arbus and Sussman, Diane Arbus: A Chronology, 111.
- 383 "I'm going in": Lubow, Diane Arbus: Portrait of a Photographer, 596.
- 383 "Incised wounds of wrists": Arbus and Sussman, Diane Arbus: A Chronology, 113.
- 383 "Diane killed herself": Author interview with Doon Arbus and Neil Selkirk, April 5, 2019.
- 384 Amy, who had ridden horses: Author interview with Amy Arbus, September 28, 2017.
- 384 "My family really thought": Author interview with Amy Arbus.

#### CHAPTER 14: FATHERS AND SONS (1970–1974)

- 385 "What we think is less": R. D. Laing, The Politics of Experience (New York: Pantheon, 1983), 30.
- 385 "We called our theater company": Author interview with André Gregory, February 29, 2016.
- 386 "There is probably going to be blood": Clive Barnes, "Savage 'Alice in Wonderland," New York Times, October 9, 1970.
- 386 "Being Dick Avedon": Author interview with Gregory.
- 386 "I think there's a great misconception": Doon Arbus interview with André Gregory, in Richard Avedon, Alice in Wonderland: The Forming of a Company and the Making of a Play (New York: Merlin House, 1973).
- 387 "It was all catered": Author interview with Gregory.
- 388 "Here the photographer": Jane Livingston, "The Art of Richard Avedon," in Richard Avedon, Evidence, 1944–1994 (New York: Random House and Kodak Professional Imaging, with the Whitney Museum of American Art, 1994), 78.

- 388 "The difference between them": Philip Pocock, "Interview with Thomas Ruff," Journal of Contemporary Art, June 1, 1993, 78-86.
- 389 "If you use photography": Videotape, Thomas Ruff in public conversation with author, Aperture Foundation, New York, February 12, 2010.
- 389 "every wrinkle, stubble": Colin Westerbeck, public talk, "A Terrible Beauty Is Born: Richard Avedon, Irving Penn, and the Portraiture of the Cold War," Art Institute of Chicago, April 5, 2009.
- 390 "I was using": Richard Avedon, "Jacob Israel Avedon," Camera, November 1974.
- 390 "What I love about you": Richard Avedon: Darkness and Light, directed by Helen Whitney, American Masters documentary, PBS, 1995.
- 391 "How could you do it?": Norma Stevens and Steven M. L. Aronson, Avedon: Something Personal (New York: Spiegel and Grau, 2017), 206.
- 391 "He was one of the smartest": Stevens and Aronson, 289.
- 393 He subscribed to the notion: Owen Edwards, "Pictures of Avedon," Playboy, June 1975.
- 393 "For many years": Videotape, Richard Avedon in public conversation with David Ross, Whitney Museum of American Art, New York, April 25, 1994.
- 394 "He looked me": Avedon conversation with Ross.
- 395 "the best, most powerful": David Ansen, "Avedon," Newsweek, September 12, 1993, 44-78.
- 395 "known as a wag": Terry Teachout, "The Man Who Wasn't Gershwin," Commentary, March 2019.
- 396 "There was enough": Ansen, "Avedon."
- 396 "I remember Oscar Levant": Iris Chekenian, "Letter to the Editor," New York Times, April 3, 1994.
- 397 It took place: Author interview with Lauren Hutton, April 22, 2016.
- 398 "Dick was like another kid": Author interview with Hutton.
- 398 "A contract with an exclusive": Author interview with Hutton.
- 399 "Hutton has now signed": "Eyecatchers," Time, July 16, 1973, 53.
- 399 "He was making a pass": Author interview with Hutton.
- 401 "I had a choice": Avedon conversation with Ross.
- 402 it would irk Dick: Author interview with Doon Arbus and Neil Selkirk, April 5, 2019.
- 402 "a lot of the early freak pictures": Doon Arbus interview with John Szarkowski, February 11, 1972, in *Diane Arbus: Revelations* (New York: Random House, 2011), 163–64.
- 403 "John [Szarkowski] was a testosterone giant": Stevens and Aronson, Avedon, 283.
- 403 "which I feel to be representative": Richard Avedon to John Szarkowski, January 26, 1972, Department of Photography archive, Museum of Modern Art, New York.
- 404 "Even in the early years": John Szarkowski, Looking at Photographs: 100 Pictures from the Collection of the Museum of Modern Art (Greenwich, CT: New York Graphic Society, 1973).
- 405 "The importance of Avedon's work": Szarkowski.
- 406 "Freaks was a thing": Press release, Museum of Modern Art Exhibition, Diane

- Arbus, New York, November 7, 1972–January 21, 1973; quoted in *Diane Arbus:* A Monograph, ed. Doon Arbus and Marvin Israel (New York: Aperture, 1973).
- 406 "Diane Arbus's pictures": John Szarkowski, exhibition wall text, Diane Arbus, Museum of Modern Art, New York, November 7, 1972–January 21, 1973.
- 406 "brings us a body of work": Hilton Kramer, "125 Photos by Arbus on Display," New York Times, November 8, 1972, 52.
- 407 Dick sent a letter to Szarkowski: Richard Avedon to John Szarkowski, August 14, 1973, Department of Photography archive, Museum of Modern Art, New York.
- 407 "Of the several projects": Szarkowski to Avedon, August 28, 1973, Department of Photography archive, Museum of Modern Art, New York.
- 407 "My father died": Avedon to Szarkowski, September 5, 1973, Department of Photography archive, Museum of Modern Art, New York.
- 407 "Photographic portraiture": John Szarkowski, exhibition wall text, Jacob Israel Avedon, Museum of Modern Art, New York, May 1–June 16, 1974.
- 408 "These pictures are taken": Gene Thornton, "Avedon's Father, Adams' Nature, Siskind's Homage," New York Times, May 12, 1974.
- 408 "Panicking," writes Edwards: Edwards, "Pictures of Avedon."
- 408 "a pretty harrowing": Hilton Kramer, "Art: The Reinhardt Style and Theater Era Evoked," New York Times, June 8, 1974, 26.
- 409 "I am tardy in writing": Szarkowski to Avedon, July 16, 1974, Department of Photography archive, Museum of Modern Art, New York.

#### CHAPTER 15: THE CLOSET DOOR (1974–1976)

- 410 "Investigate some fact": Fyodor Dostoyevsky, A Writer's Diary, vol. 1, 1873–1876, trans. Kenneth Lantz (Evanston, IL: Northwestern University Press, 1994), 651.
- 410 Lewin, Dick's studio manager: Author interview with Gideon Lewin, April 17, 2018.
- 411 Dick bought the carriage house: Author interview with Lewin.
- 411 "I've left home": Author interview with Lewin.
- 411 "She started putting out cigarettes": Author interview with André Gregory, February 29, 2016.
- 412 She was never shy: Author interview with Alicia Grant Longwell, February 3, 2016.
- 412 "Tm better at photography": Norma Stevens and Steven M. L. Aronson, Avedon: Something Personal (New York: Spiegel and Grau, 2017), 188.
- 412 she was actually closer: Author interview with Renata Adler, July 12, 2016.
- 413 Evie accused her: Author interview with Adler.
- 413 "I must have been crazy": Stevens and Aronson, Avedon, 188.
- 413 Avedon had met Renata Adler: Author interview with Adler.
- 413 "My friend and I": Author interview with Ashton Hawkins, June 1, 2016.
- 414 "the group did not seem": Author interview with Hawkins.
- 414 "I think we ate potatoes": Author interview with Stephen Sondheim, September 28, 2015.

- 414 "It is a magical island": Author interview with Tim Husband, May 4, 2016.
- 415 Dick as "her twin": Author interview with Adler.
- 415 "I was so in thrall of Dick": Author interview with Owen Edwards, January 25, 2016.
- 416 "He was the dream guest": Author interview with Edwards.
- 416 "I would go over a few times": Author interview with Hawkins.
- 417 "I would venture to say": Author e-mail correspondence with Steven M. L. Aronson, February 21, 2019.
- 417 "he loved fashion photographs": Maxime de la Falaise McKendry, unpublished manuscript, "The Fashion Photograph: A Biographic Experience of Richard Avedon," n.d., personal papers of Ashton Hawkins.
- 419 living in a ménage à trois: Author interview with Doug Gruenau, June 10, 2017.
- 419 "an intimacy with no past and no future": Owen Edwards, "Pictures of Avedon," Playboy, June 1975.
- 420 he ostensibly divulged his homosexuality: Stevens and Aronson, Avedon, 262.
- 420 "Private acceptance of homosexuality": Joseph Epstein, "Homo/Hetero: The Struggle for Sexual Identity," Harper's, September 1970.
- 420 occasional homosexual encounters: Stevens and Aronson, Avedon, 264.
- 420 clandestine romance with Mike Nichols: Stevens and Aronson, 263.
- 421 "I look at these photos": Mike Nichols, "We'll Always Have Paris," in Richard Avedon, Performance (New York: Harry N. Abrams, 2008), 131.
- 421 "Dick and Mike went off": Stevens and Aronson, Avedon, 196.
- 421 the Box of Ten portfolio: Doon Arbus and Elizabeth Sussman, eds., Diane Arbus: A Chronology (New York: Aperture, 2011), 107.
- 421 "I'm sure you have a friend": Mike Nichols, "We'll Always Have Paris," 131.
- 422 "But could there have been an affair?": Author e-mail correspondence with Mark Harris, April 11, 2019.
- 422 "I don't want it defining me": Stevens and Aronson, Avedon, 262.
- 422 "He seemed to feel strongly": Richard Avedon to John McKendry, February 20, 1974, personal papers of Ashton Hawkins.
- 423 "I was a very unlikely person": Author interview with Paul Katz, October 30, 2015.
- 423 "It wasn't a passion": Author interview with Katz.
- 424 The gist of the letter: Author interview with Katz.
- 424 "I was complaining": Ralph Gibson, "Remembering Robert Frank," Photograph, November/December 2019, 55.
- 425 "he would enter the public consciousness": Author interview with Katz.
- 426 "That's a beautiful woman": Videotape, Richard Avedon in public conversation with David Ross, Whitney Museum of American Art, New York, April 25, 1994.
- 427 "Harold was interested in ideas": Author interview with Gruenau.
- 427 "It's like a great comforting storm": Avedon conversation with Ross.
- 427 "Women who are photographed by me": Avedon conversation with David Ross.
- 428 "I found it magnificent": Robert Stevens interview with Irving Penn, in "Avedon" (master's thesis, Visual Studies Workshop, 1978), 53.
- 428 "Laura and Dick were very good friends": Bachmann interview with Sebastien Chieco, courtesy of Bill Bachmann.

- 428 "Dick was with me and my father": Author e-mail correspondence with Helen Kanelous, April 1, 2019.
- 429 "I had been trying": Author interview with Jann Wenner, October 22, 2015.
- 430 "Overall it was": Author interview with Wenner.
- 430 "I was very depressed": Christopher Bollen interview with Renata Adler, Interview, August 14, 2014, https://www.interviewmagazine.com/culture/renata-adler.
- 431 "There is nothing particularly partisan": Will Blythe, "About Face," American Photographer, October 2012.
- 432 "You'd pore over a face": Blythe.
- 432 Dick had sent an assistant: Author interview with Longwell.
- 433 "Dick, I can't explain it": Bollen interview with Adler.
- 433 Felt confessed to: "Introducing Deep Throat," New York Times, June 1, 2005.
- 433 "Be kind to me": David Schonauer, "Faces in the Crowd," American Photo, March-April 2007, 48.
- 433 "Power is the ultimate aphrodisiae": Leslie Bennett, "Kissinger Ponders What Challenges to Take On," New York Times, December 29, 1978, B1.
- 434 "I had changed something": Author interview with Wenner.
- 434 "He sabotaged the press run": Author interview with Wenner.
- 435 Gideon brought up the subject: Author interview with Lewin.

#### CHAPTER 16: MUSEUM PIECE (1977-1980)

- 436 "In the room": T. S. Eliot, "The Love Song of J. Alfred Prufrock," in Collected Poems: 1909–1962 (New York: Harcourt Brace, 1991), 3.
- 437 "Fashion work has long attracted": Charles Michener, "The Avedon Look," Newsweek, October 16, 1978.
- 437 Ashton Hawkins guided the project: Author interview with Tim Husband, May 4, 2016.
- 437 "I had a party for her": Author interview with Ashton Hawkins, June 1, 2016.
- 438 "It was so much more familial": Author interview with Johnnie Moore Hawkins, June 1, 2016.
- 438 "All decisions regarding the content": Penelope Bardel (acting secretary and counsel of the Metropolitan Museum of Art, New York) to Richard Avedon, July 26, 1977, personal papers of Ashton Hawkins.
- 438 "there was no prejudice": Author interview with Colta Ives, May 1, 2019.
- 439 "Dick was courtly": Author interview with Ives.
- 439 "For me to be finally present": Maxime de la Falaise McKendry, unpublished manuscript, "The Fashion Photograph: A Biographic Experience of Richard Avedon," n.d., personal papers of Ashton Hawkins.
- 439 the line of people spread: McKendry.
- 439 "If Peter was going": Author interview with Stephen Koch, November 19, 2015.
- 440 "the progression from small to big": Malcolm, 132.
- 441 "Avedon continues the work": Malcom, "Photography: A Series of Proposals," New Yorker, October 23, 1978, 132–43.

- 441 "every wrinkle, stubble": Colin Westerbeck, public talk, "A Terrible Beauty Is Born: Richard Avedon, Irving Penn, and the Portraiture of the Cold War," Art Institute of Chicago, April 5, 2009.
- 442 "The photographs have a reality": Harold Rosenberg, "Portraits: A Meditation on Likeness," in Richard Avedon, Portraits (New York: Farrar, Straus and Giroux, 1976).
- 442 "romantic of the intellectual life": Elizabeth Hardwick, "Knowing Sontag," Vogue, June 1978, 184–85.
- 442 "Fashion is an acute mentalizing": Susan Sontag, "The Avedon Eye," Vogue, September 1978, 460–61.
- 443 "Edward Steichen started": Bill Cunningham, "Forever Avedon," SoHo Weekly News, September 21, 1978.
- 445 "Dick would have certainly discussed": Author e-mail correspondence with Alicia Grant Longwell, May 5, 2019.
- 446 "summed up in the notion": Rosenberg, "Portraits."
- 446 "painters depended on photographs": Rosenberg.
- 447 "Work was not the only": Norma Stevens and Steven M. L. Aronson, Avedon: Something Personal (New York: Spiegel and Grau, 2017), 323.
- 447 "the family that eats": Stevens and Aronson, 327.
- 448 "to write my piece": Author interview with Owen Edwards, January 25, 2016.
- 449 "Dick had a long view": Author interview with Alicia Grant Longwell, February 3, 2016.
- 450 "Is the vanguard dead?": "People Are Talking About ...," Vogue, November 1976, 229.
- 451 "Suspect in Rape": "Suspect in Rape Called Impostor of a Celebrity," New York Times, September 17, 1977.
- 451 Aram Saroyan recounted an evening: Aram Saroyan, My Own Avedon: A Memoir with Photographs (Los Angeles: An Air Book, 2010).
- 452 "phallic symbols between the legs": Ben Lifson, "Thanks for le Temps Perdu," Village Voice, July 24, 1978.
- 452 Avedon's car was double-parked: Author interview with Koch.
- 452 They stayed at the Grikos: Author interview with Husband.
- 453 "Felicia Bernstein memorial garden": Author interview with Edwards.
- 453 "It's very meaningful": Author interview with Jamie Bernstein, November 22, 2015.
- 453 "I was like one of the cows": Michel Guerrin unpublished interview with Richard Avedon for Le Monde, 1993.
- 454 "I can't guarantee": Laura Wilson, Avedon at Work: In the American West (Austin: University of Texas Press, 2003), 14.
- 455 "They bring thousands of rattle-snakes": Guerrin interview with Avedon.
- 455 "He was alert, buoyant": Wilson, Avedon at Work, 14.
- 456 "We started from scratch": Author interview with David Ross, December 15, 2015.
- 457 "I came to understand": Stevens and Aronson, Avedon, 646-67.
- 457 "real Bianca Jagger": Richard Avedon to Ashton Hawkins, June 3, 1977, personal papers of Ashton Hawkins.
- 457 "I fell in love with Dick": Author interview with Ross.

- 458 "They found mold": Author interview with Longwell.
- 458 "I need you here": Author interview with Ellen Brodkey, September 7, 2017.
- 459 "I know I look like a Polish wedding cake": Saroyan, My Own Avedon, 29.
- 459 "For more than two decades": Jim Elliott, introduction to Richard Avedon: 1946–1980, catalog of an exhibition at University Art Museum, Berkeley, California, March 5–May 4, 1980.
- 459 "It is difficult to believe": John Russell, "Photography: Avedon Show on Coast," New York Times, April 9, 1980, C24.
- 460 "These disciplines, these strategies": Richard Avedon, foreword to In the American West (New York: Harry N. Abrams, 1985).
- 460 "the paradox of all high art": Roland Barthes, unpublished typescript, "Thus and So," trans. Richard Howard, for a piece in French Photo, January 1977.
- 461 "All my portraits": Andrew Solomon, "The Vision Thing," Harpers & Queen, February 1995, http://andrewsolomon.com/articles/the-vision-thing/.
- 461 "It was a senseless": James Elliott, museum notice posted at the exhibition Richard Avedon: 1946–1980, University Art Museum, Berkeley, May 1, 1980.
- 461 "a tall, gaunt man": "Avedon Photograph Sprayed in Berkeley," San Jose Mercury News, May 2, 1980.
- 461 "What the hell": Richard Avedon statement in a staff memo, University Art Museum, Berkeley, California, May 1, 1980.

### CHAPTER 17: A BALANCE OF OPPOSITES (1981-1985)

- 463 "It isn't about the West": Richard Avedon, "On Art: Quotes," Harvard Crimson, February 20, 1987.
- 463 "The beginning of this project": Laura Wilson, Avedon at Work: In the American West (Austin: University of Texas Press, 2003), 20.
- 464 "I can hear": Wilson, 20.
- 464 "He mirrored the person's posture": Wilson, 22.
- 464 a major retrospective: August Sander: Photographs of an Epoch, Philadelphia Museum of Art exhibition, March 1-May 25, 1980.
- 465 "Sander is one": Author interview with Ellen Brodkey, September 7, 2017.
- 465 Not until his forties: Author conversation with Julian Sander, great-grandson of August Sander and director of the Galerie Julian Sander, Cologne, September 13, 2019.
- 466 "the right combination": Wilson, Avedon at Work, 27.
- 466 They found Roberto Lopez: Wilson, 32.
- 467 His is "a face": Wilson, 102.
- 467 Sometimes Dick would read aloud: Author interview with Ruedi Hofmann, May 6, 2016.
- 467 Dick was sitting: Wilson, Avedon at Work, 42.
- 468 "There were five hundred": Richard Avedon: Darkness and Light, directed by Helen Whitney, American Masters documentary, PBS, 1995.
- 468 Dick made 121 exposures: Wilson, Avedon at Work, 47.
- 469 "I made two pictures": Whitney, Darkness and Light.

- 469 "When we were out West": Author interview with Hofmann.
- 470 "Our yardstick for beauty": Edith Loew Gross, "The Spirit of a New Age," Vogue, October 1981, 491.
- 471 "Charming a snake": Gross, Vogue, 494-95.
- 471 "I wasn't afraid": Whitney, Darkness and Light.
- 472 "And when it got": Author interview with Polly Mellen, June 27, 2016.
- 472 "Nastassja rose to the moment": Whitney, Darkness and Light.
- 472 "he was letting them win": Norma Stevens and Steven M. L. Aronson, Avedon: Something Personal (New York: Spiegel and Grau, 2017), 652.
- 473 "Jeans are sex": Isabel Wilkinson, "The Story Behind Brooke Shields's Famous Calvin Klein Jeans," T: The New York Times Style Magazine, December 2, 2015.
- 473 "I first met Dick": Author interview with Brooke Shields, April 6, 2017.
- 473 "It was the first time": Author interview with Calvin Klein, July 12, 2017.
- 474 "I did not anticipate": Author interview with Klein.
- 475 "Everything had already been thoroughly planned": Author interview with Shields.
- 475 "He had a darker side": Author interview with Shields.
- 475 "One of the most talked about": Philip H. Dougherty, "Phase 3 of Wild Dior Antics," New York Times, July 11, 1983.
- 475 "There's no downside": Darkness and Light.
- 476 "When they were good": The Diors, full-page ad, Vogue, October 1, 1982.
- 477 "Atget represented to John": Author interview with Susan Kismaric, August 3, 2012.
- 477 "As a way of beginning": John Szarkowski, introduction to The Work of Atget: Old France, vol. 1, by John Szarkowski and Maria Morris Hambourg (New York: Museum of Modern Art, 1981).
- 478 "Among young, so-called serious": Author interview with Joel Meyerowitz, September 14, 2017.
- 478 "Alongside MoMA's trajectory": Robert M. Rubin, "Old World, New Look," in Avedon's France: Old World, New Look, by Robert M. Rubin and Marianne Le Galliard (New York: Harry N. Abrams and Bibliothèque Nationale de France, 2017), 33.
- 479 "Unlike the elaborate orchestration": John Szarkowski quoted in press release, Museum of Modern Art exhibition, Irving Penn, New York, September 12–November 27, 1984.
- 480 "Those guys! Those poor guys": Stevens and Aronson, Avedon, 283.
- 480 They didn't expect: Author interview with Hofmann.
- 481 On her last day: Author interview with Alicia Grant Longwell, February 3, 2016.
- 481 "He got the room downstairs": Author interview with Hofmann.
- 482 "impossible, feisty, angry": Stevens and Aronson, Avedon, 227.
- 482 Doon Arbus flew down: Author interview with Doon Arbus, June 11, 2019.
- 483 "Marvin died. I can't speak": Stevens and Aronson, Avedon, 226.
- 483 Avedon traveled through 13 states: Press release, Amon Carter Museum exhibition, In the American West: Twenty Years Later, Fort Worth, September 17, 2005–January 8, 2006.
- 483 Hofmann made an entire set: Author interview with Hofmann.

- 483 "Make the person more gentle": Wilson, Avedon at Work, 114.
- 483 "Despite competition with": Suzanne Muchnic, "Avedon Takes a Gritty Look at Wild West," Los Angeles Times, September 22, 1985.
- 484 It attracted five thousand: Storer Rowley, "Richard Avedon's Look at the West Raises Horizons—and Lifts," Chicago Tribune, October 13, 1985.
- 484 "Never before had so many": Wilson, Avedon at Work, 114.
- 484 "touched a chord": Muchnic, "Avedon Takes a Gritty Look."
- 484 "I use an 8 × 10 camera": Richard Avedon, foreword to In the American West (New York: Harry N. Abrams, 1985).
- 485 "style has always been understood": Max Kozloff, "Richard Avedon's 'In the American West," in Lone Visions, Crowded Frames: Essays on Photography (Albuquerque: University of New Mexico Press, 1994).
- 485 "Avedon's West is not": Wilson, Avedon at Work, 121.
- 485 "Laureate of the invisible": Maria Morris Hambourg and Mia Fineman, "Avedon's Endgame," in Richard Avedon Portraits (New York: Harry N. Abrams and the Metropolitan Museum of Art, 2002).
- 486 "The guy, he's good": Rowley, "Richard Avedon's Look at the West."
- 486 "it is a fictional West": Press release, In the American West: Twenty Years Later.
- 486 "Stealing their souls?": Michel Guerrin unpublished interview with Richard Avedon for Le Monde, 1993.
- 487 "It's trivializing to make someone": Douglas C. McGill, "Art People: The Camera as Interpreter," New York Times, December 27, 1985.
- 487 "This is about class": Paula Span, "Richard Avedon's Stark Faces of the West," Washington Post, October 29, 1985.
- 487 "taking subjects from the social and economic": Aram Saroyan, My Own Avedon: A Memoir with Photographs (Los Angeles: An Air Book, 2010).
- 487 "While stopping shy of Surrealism": Andy Grundberg, "Photography View: Modern Masters," New York Times, December 29, 1985.
- 488 "They stand like bent ramrods": Muchnic, "Avedon Takes a Gritty Look."

#### CHAPTER 18: THE YEARS OF HIS DISCONTENT (1986–1992)

- 489 "a man whom we esteem": "Bernstein and Baldwin Join Legion of Honor," New York Times, June 20, 1986, C27.
- 490 including Betty Comden: "French President Honors Baldwin and Bernstein," Los Angeles Times, June 20, 1986.
- 490 to fulfill a fashion shoot for Dior: Author e-mail correspondence with Bill Bachmann, June 2, 2019.
- 490 "Avedon's constructed hagiography": Robert M. Rubin, "Old World, New Look," in Avedon's France: Old World, New Look, by Robert M. Rubin and Marianne Le Galliard (New York: Harry N. Abrams and Bibliothèque Nationale de France, 2017), 38.
- 491 "The street ended": James Baldwin, Giovanni's Room (New York: Vintage International, 2013), 63.

- 491 "locked eyes with a young man": Norma Stevens and Steven M. L. Aronson, Avedon: Something Personal (New York: Spiegel and Grau, 2017), 266.
- 492 "I see myself in him": Stevens and Aronson, 267.
- 492 "Dick was a very private person": Author e-mail correspondence with Bill Bachmann, June 3, 2019.
- 493 Laura Wilson did not remember: Author interview with Laura Wilson, June 6, 2019
- 493 "Dick feared that": Stevens and Aronson, Avedon, 271.
- 494 "It was one of the last refuges": Donald G. McNeil Jr., "His Father's Photos Extol Beauty, but John Avedon's New Book on Tibet Doesn't Paint a Pretty Picture," People, November 26, 1984.
- 494 John told the New York Times: Herbert Mitgang, "The Road to Dharamsala," New York Times, June 24, 1984.
- 494 "The author supplies": Jonathan Mirsky, "Tibet Since the Invasion," review of In Exile from the Land of Snows, New York Times, June 24, 1984.
- 495 "I'm just so dazzled": Stevens and Aronson, Avedon, 521.
- 495 "John didn't come": Stevens and Aronson, 360.
- 495 "I said something to the effect": Stevens and Aronson, 629.
- 496 "one of the radical revolutionaries": Author interview with Elizabeth Cox Avedon, March 16, 2017.
- 497 they asked Dick to be his godfather: Author interview with Elizabeth Cox Avedon.
- 497 he had AIDS: Elizabeth Cox, Thanksgiving: An AIDS Journal (New York: Harper & Row, 1990).
- 498 "Everyone detected with AIDS": William F. Buckley Jr., "Crucial Steps in Combating the AIDS Epidemic; Identify All the Carriers," New York Times, March 18, 1986.
- 498 "Dick said that Keith": Author interview with Elizabeth Cox Avedon.
- 499 Since Mary knew: Author interview with Mary Shanahan, April 19, 2017.
- 499 "as he always showed everyone": Adam Gopnik, At the Strangers' Gate: Arrivals in New York (New York: Vintage Books, 2018), 114–15.
- 500 "His motive for asking me up": Gopnik, 118.
- 501 "Richard Avedon became our surrogate father": Gopnik, 108.
- 501 "Dick's eye was matchless": Adam Gopnik, "Richard Avedon," in Kadee Robbins, ed., The Kirk Varnedoe Collection: With Artists' Statements (Savannah, GA: Telfair Museum of Art, 2006).
- 502 "I will contrast Schiele's candor": Richard Avedon, "Borrowed Dogs," public talk, Vienna 1900 symposium, 1986, Museum of Modern Art archives, New York.
- 503 "My portraits are much more": Nicole Wisniak, interview with Richard Avedon, "A Portrait Is an Opinion," Egoïste 9 (1985): 49.
- 504 Wisniak would have pages: Joseph Fitchett, "The Editor of Egoiste, the Annual Monthly," *International Herald Tribune*, October 20, 1987.
- 504 "I wrote to him for years": Jon Anderson, "Supreme Egoiste," Chicago Tribune, February 10, 1988.
- 505 "I do the magazine": Anderson.
- 505 predatory was the word: Stevens and Aronson, Avedon, 256.
- 506 "I'm positive that theirs": Stevens and Aronson, 259.

- 506 "Egoïste is the only magazine": Vince Aletti, Issues: A History of Photography in Fashion Magazines (New York: Phaidon, 2019), 260.
- 506 "You must understand and accept": Richard Avedon to Nicole Wisniak, June 11, 1985, in Rubin and Le Galliard, Avedon's France, 37.
- 506 "Acutely fashion-conscious": Fitchett, "Editor of Egoiste."
- 507 "Diana Vreeland just exploded": Diana Vreeland: The Eye Has to Travel, directed by Lisa Immordino Vreeland and Bent-Jorgen Perlmutt, Samuel Goldwyn Films, 2011.
- 507 "I know what they're going to wear": Georgia Dullea, "400 at Metropolitan Museum Fondly Recall the Vreeland Touch," New York Times, November 7, 1989, D23.
- 507 Anna Wintour, as "cold": Moira Hodgson, "Grace Under Pressure," review of In and Out of Vogue, New York Times Book Review, September 24, 1995, 13.
- 508 he made four trips to Stockholm: David Ansen, "Avedon," Newsweek, September 13, 1993, 48.
- 508 "I could go every night": Dodie Kazanjian, "Avedon's Eye," Vogue, February 1, 1994, 246.
- 508 Auditioning for Dick: Author interview with Lambert Wilson, April 24, 2017.
- 509 "Dick did get Calvin to spend": Author interview with Sam Shahid, February 28, 2017.
- 509 "I felt surprised": Author interview with Wilson.
- 509 "They're a caricature of everything": Author interview with Calvin Klein, July 12, 2017.
- 510 When he proudly presented: Author interview with Bill Bachmann, April 8, 2017.
- 511 "Dick would bring a huge tin": Author interview with Marc Royce, April 20, 2017.
- 512 "Both are chaotic": Aletti, Issues, 260.
- 512 "Kids were climbing": Steve Appleford, "I Was Looking for Beauty and Found It," Los Angeles Times, March 27, 1994.
- 512 "When the stroke of midnight": Michael Radou Moussou, "The Berlin Wall: Richard Avedon's Rendezvous with History," Huffington Post, November 8, 2014, https://www.huffpost.com/entry/richard-avdeon-berlin-wall\_b\_6126382.
- 512 "For the first time, the passage": Rubin and Le Galliard, Avedon's France, 768.
- 513 "Avedon saw beyond": Aletti, Issues, 260.
- 513 "I wanted him to go": Rubin and Le Galliard, Avedon's France, 767.
- 513 "Avedon was obsessed": Rubin and Le Galliard, 769.
- 513 "You really felt": Appleford, "I Was Looking for Beauty."
- 514 "It was as if lightning struck": Author interview with André Gregory, February 29, 2016.
- 514 "I never felt anything": Wisniak interview with Avedon.

#### CHAPTER 19: RENEWAL (1992-1996)

515 "In photography, as everywhere": Adam Begley, The Great Nadar: The Man Behind the Camera (New York: Tim Duggan Books, 2017), 122.

- 516 Ms. Brown asserted: Deirdre Carmody, "Tina Brown to Take Over at The New Yorker," New York Times, July 1, 1992, A1.
- 516 Richard Avedon as the first staff photographer: Deirdre Carmody, "Richard Avedon Is Named New Yorker Photographer," New York Times, December 10, 1992.
- 516 "Twe photographed just about everyone": Andy Grundberg, "Richard Avedon, the Eye of Fashion, Dies at 81," New York Times, October 2, 2004, A1.
- 516 "The plan was to use him": Norma Stevens and Steven M. L. Aronson, Avedon: Something Personal (New York: Spiegel and Grau, 2017), 636.
- 516 "I thought there was one photographer": Author e-mail correspondence with Tina Brown, October 18, 2018.
- 517 "epigrammatic compression of a whole subject": Adam Gopnik, "Postscript: Richard Avedon," New Yorker, October 3, 2004.
- 517 "He would call me": Stevens and Aronson, Avedon, 245.
- 518 "An Afrikaner Dante": Lawrence Weschler, "An Afrikaner Dante," New Yorker, November 8, 1993, 79.
- 518 "When I say that this": Author e-mail correspondence with Lawrence Weschler, March 22, 2017.
- 519 Fiona Shaw, the Irish actress: John Lahr, "Showcase by Richard Avedon: Shaw Business," New Yorker, May 20, 1996, 90.
- 519 Dick photographed Ralph Fiennes: Anthony Lane, "The Play's the Thing," New Yorker, April 17, 1995, 86.
- 520 "most portraiture is ennobling": Michel Guerrin unpublished interview with Richard Avedon for Le Monde, 1993.
- 520 "We all perform": "Performing for the Camera: A Self-Portrait with Richard Avedon," At Random (Random House in-house magazine) 2, no. 3 (Fall 1993): 28–33.
- 521 described by the publishing house: "Performing for the Camera."
- 521 "Avedon says the Kodak grant": Kay Larson, "His Pictures Are Bigger Than Yours," Washington Post, May 1, 1994.
- 521 "Saint Ray," as DeMoulin was called: Larson.
- 522 "It was the first book": Author interview with Mary Shanahan, April 19, 2017.
- 522 "This book tracks": Richard Avedon, introduction to An Autobiography (New York: Random House, 1993).
- 522 "It was a deliberate": Author interview with Shanahan.
- 523 "a mixed bag": Degen Pener, "Egos and Ids: To Snap and to Be Snapped," New York Times, October 3, 1993.
- 524 To Be 70: Videotape, *To Be 70*, viewed during author interview with Bill Bachmann, April 8, 2017.
- 524 "On the afternoon": "Performing for the Camera."
- 524 framed original letter: Stevens and Aronson, Avedon, 575.
- 525 It was in this context: Author interview with Maura Moynihan, November 14, 2018.
- 525 "Dick included Evie": Author interview with Moynihan.
- 526 the children played together: Author interview with Elizabeth Cox Avedon, March 16, 2017.
- 526 "The statements made": Stevens and Aronson, Avedon, 574.

- 526 "only a vindictive and troubled": Stevens and Aronson, 574.
- 527 "were inured to nudity": Stevens and Aronson, 574.
- 527 One day Maura appeared: Author interview with Shanahan.
- 528 "I have very happy memories": Author interview with Moynihan.
- 528 "there are no findings": Elizabeth Avedon vs. Richard Avedon, decision of dismissal by Hon. David B. Saxe, Supreme Court of the State of New York, index no. 126375–93, January 5, 1993 [sic]; (actual date January 5, 1994).
- 528 he paid Betti \$500,000: Stevens and Aronson, Avedon, 578.
- 528 The National Gallery wanted: Author interview with Sarah Greenough, June 25, 2019
- 529 "It was the first show": Author interview with David Ross, December 15, 2015.
- 529 "He was an enormously": Author e-mail correspondence with David Ross, July 1, 2019.
- 530 "I believed that Dick": Author interview with Ross.
- 530 "Tm going to have a private viewing": Richard Avedon to John Szarkowski, February 15, 1994, Department of Photography archive, Museum of Modern Art, New York.
- 530 The grander, star-studded events: "Avedon in Person and Image," New York Times, April 10, 1994, 7.
- 531 "walk out of the pages": Larson, "His Pictures Are Bigger Than Yours."
- 531 "Richard Avedon has the instincts": Mark Stevens, "Court Gestures," New York, April 4, 1994, 70.
- 531 "Given the distance": Arthur Danto, "Richard Avedon," The Nation, May 9, 1994, 640-44.
- 532 "His photos from the last two decades": Vince Aletti, "Dark Passage," Village Voice, April 12, 1994.
- 532 "It was hard not to notice": Michael Kimmelman, "Farewell Fashion; Hello Art," New York Times, March 25, 1994.
- 533 "Avedon didn't feel obliged": Jane Livingston, "The Art of Richard Avedon," in Richard Avedon, Evidence, 1944–1994 (New York: Random House and Eastman Kodak Professional Imaging, with the Whitney Museum of American Art, 1994), 42–43.
- 534 "It is not so much": Adam Gopnik, "The Light Writer," in Evidence, 1944–1994, 113–16.
- 534 "just look at their faces": Carol Lawson, "Richard Avedon—An Artist Despite His Success?," New York Times, September 7, 1975.
- 534 "I think he expected": Author interview with Shanahan.
- 535 "Photography is the common language": Holland Cotter, "Images That Preserve History, and Make It," New York Times, September 20, 2012, C27.
- 535 "I was bored": Author interview with Lizzie Himmel, June 27, 2017.
- 536 He remembers Dick saying: Author interview with Chris Callis, July 3, 2019.
- 536 Amy Arbus referred to a picture: Author interview with Amy Arbus, September 28, 2017.
- 536 "when my toe hit": Author interview with Arbus.
- 537 "[She] went to a place": Richard Avedon, "Richard Avedon on Amy Arbus," Aperture 151 (Spring 1998).

- 537 "It was incredibly cathartic": Author interview with Arbus.
- 537 "I wasn't bored": Author interview with Himmel.
- 537 the magazine had issued: Press release, "Avedon's Master Class to Contribute to the New Yorker," New Yorker, February 24, 1993.
- 538 "Are you available": Author interview with Callis.
- 538 "I was just transported": Author interview with Eileen Travell, August 10, 2017.
- 539 "If you were to make": Author interview with Susan Lacy, July 12, 2019.
- 539 "We had one of those magical lunches": Author interview with Helen Whitney, November 18, 2015.
- 540 "I have to be in touch": Richard Avedon: Darkness and Light, directed by Helen Whitney, American Masters documentary, PBS, 1995.
- 540 "It's something about madness": Darkness and Light.
- 540 "Why is it that": Christopher Knight, "'Darkness and Light' Gives a Snapshot of Avedon's Life," Los Angeles Times, January 24, 1996.
- 542 "It's just strange": Darkness and Light.
- 542 "To you it seemed like this": Franz Kafka, Dearest Father: Stories and Other Writings, trans. Ernst Kaiser and Eithne Wilkins (Berlin: Schocken Books, 1954).
- 543 Whitney left the book out: Author interview with Whitney.

## CHAPTER 20: THE ELEGANT DENOUEMENT (1998-2004)

- 544 "In any case, he knew": Robert M. Rubin and Marianne Le Galliard, Avedon's France: Old World, New Look (New York: Harry N. Abrams and Bibliothèque Nacionale de France, 2017), 770.
- 545 "I am always happy when important work": Author conversation with Shelley Dowell, May 7, 2020.
- 545 Peter MacGill acknowledged: Norma Stevens and Steven M. L. Aronson, Avedon: Something Personal (New York: Spiegel and Grau, 2017), 293.
- 545 Dick's subtle courtship: Author interview with Jeffrey Fraenkel, November 30, 2016.
- 546 "It was hot": Author interview with Fraenkel.
- 547 "When Dick hinted how easily": Author e-mail correspondence with Jeffrey Fraenkel, July 27, 2019.
- 547 "Dick thought of himself": Author interview with Fraenkel.
- 548 "Fraenkel Gallery is pleased": Exhibition press release, Richard Avedon: Early Portraits, Fraenkel Gallery, San Francisco, December 1999.
- 549 Among the half dozen Avedon images acquired: Author interview with Frish Brandt, July 23, 2019.
- 549 Marjorie Lederer Lee's obituary: "Marjorie Lederer Lee, 78, Poet and Novelist Who Wrote Songs," obituary, New York Times, May 9, 1999, 38.
- 550 "Finally he was talking": Author interview with John Lee, May 24, 2017.
- 551 "Td forgotten them": Judith Thurman, "Hidden Women," in Richard Avedon, Made in France (San Francisco, Fraenkel Gallery, 2001).
- 552 "As an afterthought": Author e-mail correspondence with Fraenkel.

- 553 "He liked to spoil people": Author interview with Judith Thurman, March 15, 2018.
- 554 "Dick Avedon really has determined": Author interview with Thurman.
- 554 "You set up your photograph": Thurman, "Hidden Women."
- 554 "Avedon's performance photography": Thurman.
- 555 "The Met is emerging": Deborah Solomon, "But Is It Art?," New York Times Magazine, October 4, 1998.
- 556 "He was not used to giving": Author interview with Fraenkel.
- 556 "The photographer Richard Avedon": Carol Vogel, "Avedon Decides on a Payback," New York Times, November 17, 2000.
- 557 "I loved his vivacity": Author interview with Maria Morris Hambourg, August 27, 2019.
- 557 "Dick trusted her eye": Author interview with Mia Fineman, July 30, 2019.
- 558 "He instinctively yielded": Author interview with Hambourg.
- 558 "The overall structure of the show": Author interview with Fineman.
- 558 "He was a virtual membrane": Stevens and Aronson, Avedon, 592.
- 559 "Whatever debt Avedon may owe": Maria Morris Hambourg and Mia Fineman, "Avedon's Endgame," in Richard Avedon Portraits (New York: Harry N. Abrams and the Metropolitan Museum of Art, 2002).
- 560 "an equal achievement": Philippe de Montebello, introduction to Richard Avedon Portraits.
- 560 "The show unfolds": Anthony Lane, "Head On: A Richard Avedon Retrospective," New Yorker, September 15, 2002.
- 560 "This show of portraits": Mark Stevens, "The View from Here," New York, September 25, 2002.
- 561 "Otherwise, the show is gorgeous": Michael Kimmelman, "Images That Burn into the Mind," New York Times, September 27, 2002.
- 563 "He told me": Stevens and Aronson, Avedon, 599.
- 563 "He is one of the greatest": Author interview with Hambourg.
- 563 "Dick always grapples": Richard Avedon: Darkness and Light, directed by Helen Whitney, American Masters documentary, PBS, 1995.
- 564 "I knew there were allegations": Author interview with Luke Avedon, September 14, 2017.
- 564 "I did not want": Author interview with Luke Avedon.
- 566 "Dick paid for": Author interview with Luke Avedon.
- 566 "It is the most honest": Author interview with Sam Shahid, February 18, 2017.
- 566 "I did the most exquisite": Videotape, Richard Avedon in public conversation with David Ross, Whitney Museum of American Art, New York, April 25, 1994.
- 567 "The energy and ambition": Laura Wilson, "Avedon's Final Take," Sunday Times (London), January 2, 2005, https://www.thetimes.co.uk/article/avedons-final-take-t6knsswfsnp.
- 567 "Do we do": Richard Avedon fax to Pamela Maffei McCarthy, July 2, 2004, New Yorker files.
- 567 "he was a worrier": Author interview with Pamela Maffei McCarthy, July 19, 2019.

- 568 "he was thinking": Wilson, "Avedon's Final Take."
- 568 "In the blistering hot": Wilson.
- 569 "I urged him": Wilson.
- 570 "I couldn't sleep": Wilson.
- 570 "To know Dick Avedon": Adam Gopnik, "Richard Avedon," New Yorker, October 11, 2004.
- 570 "with my boots on": Author interview with Lauren Hutton, April 22, 2016.

# SELECTED BIBLIOGRAPHY

- Aletti, Vince. Issues: A History of Photography in Fashion Magazines. New York: Phaidon, 2019.
- Arbus, Diane. A Box of Ten Photographs. New York: Aperture, 2018.
- ——. Diane Arbus: Revelations. New York: Random House, 2003.
- Arbus, Doon, and Elisabeth Sussman, eds., Diane Arbus: A Chronology. New York: Aperture, 2011.
- Avedon, Richard. Alice in Wonderland: The Forming of a Company and the Making of a Play. New York: Merlin House, 1973.
- -----. An Autobiography. New York: Random House, 1993.
- ——. Avedon: Photographs, 1947–1974. New York: Farrar, Straus and Giroux, 1978.
- ——. Evidence, 1944–1994. New York: Random House and Eastman Kodak Professional Imaging, with the Whitney Museum of American Art, 1994. Catalog of an exhibition at the Whitney Museum of American Art, New York, March 24–June 26, 1994.
- ----. In the American West. New York: Harry N. Abrams, 1985.
- ——. *Made in France*. San Francisco: Fraenkel Gallery, 2001. Catalog of an exhibition at Fraenkel Gallery, San Francisco, November–December 2001.
- -----. Portraits. New York: Farrar, Straus and Giroux, 1976.
- ———. Richard Avedon Portraits. New York, Harry N. Abrams and the Metropolitan Museum of Art, 2002. Catalog of an exhibition at the Metropolitan Museum of Art, New York, September 26, 2002–January 5, 2003.
- ——. Richard Avedon: Portraits of Power. Göttingen, Germany: Steidl and the Corcoran Gallery of Art, 2008. Catalog of an exhibition at the Corcoran Gallery of Art, Washington, DC.
- Avedon, Richard, with James Baldwin. *Nothing Personal*. New York: Atheneum, 1964.
- Avedon, Richard, with James Baldwin and Hilton Als. *Nothing Personal*. Cologne: Taschen, 2017.

- Avedon, Richard, with Truman Capote. Observations. New York: Simon & Schuster, 1959.
- Baldwin, James. Giovanni's Room. New York: Dial Press, 1956.
- Baldwin, James, and Steve Schapiro. The Fire Next Time. Cologne: Taschen, 2017.
- Baldwin, James, and Sol Stein. Native Sons: A Friendship That Created One of the Greatest Works of the 20th Century: Notes of a Native Son. New York: One World, 2004.
- Begley, Adam. *The Great Nadar: The Man Behind the Camera*. New York: Tim Duggan Books, 2017.
- Berger, John. Ways of Seeing. New York: Penguin, 1990.
- Bernstein, Jamie. Famous Father Girl: A Memoir of Growing Up Bernstein. New York: Harper, 2018.
- Bissinger, Karl. *The Luminous Years: Portraits at Mid-Century.* New York: Harry N. Abrams, 2003.
- Blair, Sara. Harlem Crossroads: Black Writers and the Photograph in the Twentieth Century. Princeton, NJ: Princeton University Press, 2007.
- Bram, Christopher. Eminent Outlaws: The Gay Writers Who Changed America. New York: Twelve, 2012.
- Brodovitch, Alexey. Unpublished transcripts of workshops in 1964 at the Steve Franklin Agency.
- Broyard, Anatole. Kafka Was the Rage: A Greenwich Village Memoir. New York: C. Southern Books, 1993.
- Burton, Humphrey. Leonard Bernstein. New York: Doubleday, 1994.
- Cantwell, Mary. Manhattan, When I Was Young. New York: Penguin, 1996.
- Clarke, Gerald. Capote: A Biography. New York: Simon & Schuster, 1988.
- ———, ed. *Too Brief a Treat: The Letters of Truman Capote.* New York: Random House, 2004.
- Gopnik, Adam. At the Strangers' Gate: Arrivals in New York. New York: Vintage Books, 2018.
- Gray, Francine du Plessix. *Them: A Memoir of Parents*. New York: Penguin Press, 2005.
- Gross, Michael. Focus: The Secret, Sexy, Sometimes Sordid World of Fashion Photographers. New York: Atria, 2016.
- ——. Model: The Ugly Business of Beautiful Women. New York: William Morrow, 1995.
- Grundberg, Andy. Brodovitch. New York: Harry N. Abrams, 1989.
- Guerrin, Michel. Unpublished transcript of interview with Richard Avedon for *Le Monde*, 1993.
- Hall-Duncan, Nancy. The History of Fashion Photography. New York: Alpine Book Company, 1979. Catalog of an exhibition at the International Museum of Photography, George Eastman House, Rochester, New York, and other museums, June 25, 1977–September 30, 1978.

- Hambourg, Maria Morris, and Jeff L. Rosenheim. Irving Penn: Centennial. New York: The Metropolitan Museum of Art and Yale University Press, 2017. Catalog of an exhibition at the Metropolitan Museum of Art, New York, April 20–July 30, 2017.
- Harrison, Martin. *Appearances: Fashion Photography Since 1945*. London: Jonathan Cape, 1991.
- Karnath, Lorie. Sam Shaw: A Personal Point of View. Ostfildern, Germany: Hatje Cantz, 2010.
- Kozloff, Max. New York: Capital of Photography. New York: Yale University Press and the Jewish Museum, 2002. Catalog of an exhibition at the Jewish Museum, New York, April 28–September 2, 2002.
- ——. The Theatre of the Face: Portrait Photography Since 1900. New York: Phaidon, 2007.
- Lartigue, Jacques-Henri. *Diary of a Century*. Edited by Richard Avedon. Translated by Carla van Splunteren. New York: Viking Press, 1970.
- Lee, Marjorie. The Eye of Summer. New York: Simon & Schuster, 1961.
- Leigh, Dorian, with Laura Hobe. *The Girl Who Had Everything: The Story of the "Fire and Ice Girl."* Garden City, NY: Doubleday, 1980.
- Livingston, Jane. *The New York School: Photographs*, 1936–1963. New York: Stewart, Tabori and Chang, 1992.
- Lubow, Arthur. Diane Arbus: Portrait of a Photographer. New York: Ecco, 2016
- Malcolm, Janet. Diana and Nikon: Essays on Photography. New York: Aperture, 1997.
- Matthau, Carol. Among the Porcupines: A Memoir. New York: Turtle Bay Books, 1992.
- McDowall, Roddy. *Double Exposure*. New York: William Morrow, 1966.
- Moore, Kevin. *Jacques-Henri Lartigue: The Invention of an Artist.* Princeton, NJ: Princeton University Press, 2004.
- Moser, Benjamin, Sontag: Her Life and Work. New York: Ecco, 2019.
- Pelisson, Gerard J., and James A. Garvey III. The Castle on the Parkway: The Story of New York City's DeWitt Clinton High School and Its Extraordinary Influence on American Life. Scarsdale, NY: The Hutch Press, 2009.
- Purcell, Kerry William. Alexey Brodovitch. London: Phaidon, 2002.
- Rowlands, Penelope. A Dash of Daring: Carmel Snow and Her Life in Fashion, Art, and Letters. New York: Atria, 2005.
- Rubin, Robert M., and Marianne Le Galliard. Avedon's France: Old World, New Look. New York: Harry N. Abrams and Bibliothèque Nationale de France, 2017. Catalog of an exhibition at the Bibliothèque Nationale de France, Paris, October 18, 2016–February 26, 2017.
- Saroyan, Aram. My Own Avedon: A Memoir with Photographs. Los Angeles: An Air Book, 2010.

- . Trio: Oona Chaplin, Carol Matthau, Gloria Vanderbilt: Portrait of an Intimate Friendship. New York: Simon & Schuster/Linden Press, 1985.
- Schulberg, Budd. What Makes Sammy Run? New York: Vintage Books, 1990 [1941].
- Simeone, Nigel, ed. *The Leonard Bernstein Letters*. New Haven, CT: Yale University Press, 2013.
- Sontag, Susan. On Photography. New York: Farrar, Straus and Giroux, 1977.
- Stevens, Norma, and Steven M. L. Aronson. *Avedon: Something Personal.* New York: Spiegel and Grau, 2017.
- Szarkowski, John. Looking at Photographs: 100 Pictures from the Collection of the Museum of Modern Art. Greenwich, CT: New York Graphic Society, 1973.
- ——. The Photographer's Eye. New York: Museum of Modern Art, 2007.
- Tomkins, Calvin. Transcript of unpublished interview with Richard Avedon for a *New Yorker* profile on Carmel Snow, July 1994; archives of the Museum of Modern Art, New York.
- Wilson, Laura. Avedon at Work: In the American West. Austin: University of Texas Press, 2003.